

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

## Advanced Drug Delivery Reviews

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/addr



## PLA composites: From production to properties

## Marius Murariu \*, Philippe Dubois \*



Center of Innovation and Research in Materials and Polymers (CIRMAP), Laboratory of Polymeric and Composite Materials (LPCM), University of Mons & Materia Nova Research Centre, Place du Parc 20, 7000 Mons, Belgium

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 17 January 2016 Received in revised form 22 March 2016 Accepted 4 April 2016 Available online 13 April 2016

Keywords: PLA - Poly(lactic acid) Composites Fibers Fillers Calcium sulfate anhydrite (Nano)composites Production Properties

## ABSTRACT

Poly(lactic acid) or polylactide (PLA), a biodegradable polyester produced from renewable resources, is used for various applications (biomedical, packaging, textile fibers and technical items). Due to its inherent properties, PLA has a key-position in the market of biopolymers, being one of the most promising candidates for further developments. Unfortunately, PLA suffers from some shortcomings, whereas for the different applications specific end-use properties are required. Therefore, the addition of reinforcing fibers, micro- and/or nanofillers, and selected additives within PLA matrix is considered as a powerful method for obtaining specific end-use characteristics and major improvements of properties.

This review highlights recent developments, current results and trends in the field of composites based on PLA. It presents the main advances in PLA properties and reports selected results in relation to the preparation and characterization of the most representative PLA composites. To illustrate the possibility to design the properties of composites, a section is devoted to the production and characterization of innovative PLA-based products filled with thermally-treated calcium sulfate, a by-product from the lactic acid production process. Moreover, are emphasized the last tendencies strongly evidenced in the case of PLA, i.e., the high interest to diversify its uses by moving from biomedical and packaging (biodegradation properties, "*disposables*") to technical applications ("*durables*").

© 2016 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

#### Contents

1.	Introduction	18
	1.1. The emergence of bioplastics	18
	1.2. Recent trends for PLA: from biomedical and packaging, to technical applications	18
2.	Production of PLA composites	20
	2.1. Short overview: production and PLA as polymeric matrix	20
	2.2. Main techniques for the production of PLA composites	22
3.	PLA reinforced with fibers and fillers	25
	3.1. PLA reinforced with fibers	25
	3.1.1. PLA-flax	25
	3.1.2. PLA-kenaf	26
	3.1.3. PLA–glass fibers (GF) and PLA–carbon fibers (CF)	26
	3.1.4. PLA-cellulose and other PLA composites	26

*Abbreviations:* All, CaSO<sub>4</sub> anhydrite II; All<sub>c</sub>, All coated; All<sub>cBS</sub>, All coated by Biomax<sup>®</sup> Strong 100; AllI, CaSO<sub>4</sub> anhydrite III; APP, Ammonium polyphosphate; ATH, Aluminium trihydroxide; BCNW, Bacterial cellulose nanowhiskers; BCP, Biphasic calcium phosphate; BS, Biomax<sup>®</sup> Strong 100; CB, Carbon black; CF, Carbon fibers; CMF, Cellulose microfibrils; CNTs, Carbon nanotubes; CNW, Cellulose nanowhiskers; CS, Calcium sulfate; DMTA, DMA, Dynamic mechanical (thermal) analysis; DOA, Dioctyl adipate; EG, Expanded graphite; FR, Flame retardant(s), flame retardancy, fire retardant; GF, Glass fibers; GTA, Glyceryl triacetate; HA, Hydroxyapatite; HDT, Heat distorsion temperature; HRR, Heat release rate (rate of heat release); IM, Impact modifier(s); LA, Lactic acid; LOI, Limiting oxygen index; MCC, Microcrystalline cellulose; MFI, Melt flow index; MMT, Montmorillonite; M<sub>n</sub>, Number average molecular weight; MP, Melamine phosphate; M<sub>w</sub>, Weight average molecular weight; NCC, Nano-crystalline cellulose; NFs, Natural fibers; NG, Natural graphite; OMLS, Organo-modified layered silicates; PCL, Polycaprolactone; PDLA, Poly(D-lactic acid) or poly(D-lactide); PER, Pentaerythritol; PGA, Polyglycolide; PHA, Polyhydroxyalkanoates; pHRR, Peak of heat release rate; PLA, Poly(lactic acid) or poly(lactide-co-glycolide) or poly(D-Lactide); PCS, Polyproylene; REX, Reactive extrusion; ROP, Ring opening polymerization; RWF, Recycled wood fibers; SA, Stearic acid; sc-PLA, PLA stereocomplexes; SEM, Scanning electron microscopy; T<sub>5%</sub>, Onset of thermal degradation; TCP, Tricalcium phosphate; Td<sub>a</sub>, Max. temperature of degradation; TEM, Transmission electronic microscopy; T<sub>g</sub>, Glass transition temperature; TGA, Thermogravimetric analysis; T<sub>m</sub>, Melting temperature; TTI, Time to ignition; UV, Ultraviolet light.

☆ This review is part of the Advanced Drug Delivery Reviews theme issue on "PLA biodegradable polymers".

\* Corresponding authors. Tel.: +32 65 373480; fax: +32 65 373484.

E-mail addresses: marius.murariu@materianova.be (M. Murariu), philippe.dubois@umons.ac.be (P. Dubois).

	3.2.	PLA composites with fillers	27
		3.2.1. PLA-talc	27
		3.2.2. PLA-carbonaceous fillers	28
		3.2.3. PLA-hydroxyapatite	29
		3.2.4. PLA–barium sulfate (BaSO <sub>4</sub> )	30
		3.2.5. PLA–calcium carbonate and $\beta$ -tricalcium phosphate	30
		3.2.6. PLA composites with other fillers	30
4.	Case s	study: PLA-calcium sulfate composites designed with special end-use properties	31
	4.1.	Calcium sulfate (CaSO <sub>4</sub> ) as filler for melt-mixing with PLA	31
	4.2.	Highly filling PLA with $\beta$ -calcium sulfate anhydrite II (AII)	32
	4.3.	Surface treatments of anhydrite II (AII)	32
	4.4.	Addition of plasticizers into PLA-AII composites	33
	4.5.	Addition of impact modifiers	35
	4.6.	PLA–calcium sulfate composites with flame retardant (FR) properties	37
		4.6.1. Hybrid (nano)composites with FR properties	37
		4.6.2. PLA–CaSO <sub>4</sub> (AII)–melamine phosphate as halogen free FR composites	37
	4.7.	Final considerations regarding the properties and applications of PLA-CaSO <sub>4</sub> composites	38
5.	Sumn	nary and future prospects	39
Ackno	owled	gements	40
Refer	ences		40

#### 1. Introduction

The extraordinary growth and interest for the utilization of biopolymers are connected to a big number of factors including consumer demand for more environmentally-sustainable products, the development of new bio-based feedstocks, and especially, to increased restrictions for the use of polymers with high "*carbon footprint*" of petrochemical origin, particularly in applications such as packaging, automotive, electrical and electronics industry, etc. [1–8]. In this context it is expected that novel technological advances will lead to the biopolymers market boom, not only in the traditional sectors such as packaging, but also in transportation, in the automotive and electronics industry, or in other applications with higher profit potential such as the biomedical field [9–14].

#### 1.1. The emergence of bioplastics

The market of biopolymers is growing every year and important new demands can be expected from applications which offer clear benefits for customers and environment. A 2014 report published by BCC Research has estimated in 2014 the global bioplastic demand at more than 1400 kt (metric kilo tonnes), whereas it is predicted an increasing to about 6000 kt in 2019, which represents a CAGR (compound annual growth rate) of 32.7% for the five-year period, 2014 to 2019 [4]. Furthermore, in correlation with the important demand of bioplastics, it is expected that the global production capacities will increase to more than 7.8 million tonnes in 2019 [15], whereas the biobased/non-biodegradable and biodegradable polymers will represent about 84% and 16%, respectively.

The rapid emergence of bioplastics is one of the major stories of the last decade [4]. Once billed as biodegradable plastics, the theme for renewably sourced plastics has shifted in the recent years to sequestration of  $CO_2$  and to sustainability. In order to maximize the impact of biopolymers, it is noteworthy also mentioning that there is a growing trend to combine the bio-based with petrochemical-based polymers, a key-approach allowing to extend their consumption and market as durable products used in cars, electronics, and elsewhere [16,17]. The focus has shifted to the total "*carbon footprint*", and the bio-based polymers not only can replace existing polymers in various sectors, but can also provide new combinations of properties.

Unfortunately, for certain requests such as in packaging or engineering sectors, the biopolymers cannot be fully competitive with polymers from the category of commodity or engineering thermoplastics (e.g. PS, PE, PP, PET, etc.). PLA has good mechanical properties (particularly, high tensile strength and Young's modulus, good flexural strength) [18], which are even higher than those of PS, PP, PE, or other polymers. The tensile strength and elastic modulus of PLA are comparable to those of PET, but unfortunately PLA is very brittle, with less than 10% elongation at break and low toughness, which limits its use in applications that need plastic deformation under high stress [19]. For packaging applications, it is stated that PLA films have mechanical properties comparable to those of PET, whereas the lower glass transition temperature is considered a disadvantage, especially in applications (e.g., hot packaging) requiring resistance at high temperature [13]. Regarding the characteristics of films, the gas permeability coefficients to  $CO_2$ ,  $O_2$ ,  $N_2$  and  $H_2O(g)$  have been reported as being higher than for PET [13,18], therefore these properties need further improvements. The shortcomings or advantages of PLA will be more evident from the next sections of this review.

However, the development of special formulations of biopolymers (the case of PLA) is clearly in its early stages, therefore, a further progress is expected to be made. Currently, many R&D works have as main objective the production-using different techniques, of new grades of biopolymers characterized by improved characteristics (process-ability, higher mechanical and thermal resistance, flame retardancy (FR), tailored electrical properties, long durability and stability, etc.) to allow their utilization in engineering sectors and in applications requiring higher added value. Nowadays, the market turns to more "durable" biomaterials, but on the other hand, the interest for utilization in the pharmaceutical and medical applications (drug delivery systems, healing products and surgical implant devices, orthopaedic devices, bioresorbable scaffolds for tissue engineering and others [9,20,21]) is remaining of high actuality. Nevertheless, it is important to remind that some designed bio(co)polymers and tailored based products could show properties of interest for biomedical applications, such as biocompatibility, biodegradation to non-toxic products, high bioactivity, process-ability to complicated shapes with appropriate porosity, ability to support cell growth and proliferation, also appropriate mechanical characteristics [20,22,23].

# 1.2. Recent trends for PLA: from biomedical and packaging, to technical applications

Even that a generally recognised definition of the concept "*biopolymers*" does not exist, we will accept that they are mainly as follows: (**a**) based on renewable resources and biodegradable; (**b**) based on renewable resources but not biodegradable; (**c**) based on fossil resources and biodegradable.



Fig. 1. PLA life cycle starting with corn and sugar-beet; the biological systems use the solar energy by the process of photosynthesis (adapted, from the Ref. [8]).

Bioplastics such as polylactide (PLA), polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHA), thermoplastic starch, bio-polyethylene, bio-polyamides, etc., are polymers that are made from renewable resources. Some bioplastics are also biodegradable (e.g. bio-based PLA, non-renewable polyesters such as PCL (polycaprolactone)) [24,25]. However, following some legislative restrictions, the "biodegradability" at the end-life cycle is a desired condition required by end-users to increase the attractiveness and environmental impact of their products.

Poly(lactic acid) or polylactide (PLA), is industrially obtained respectively, through the polymerization of lactic acid (LA) or by the ringopening polymerization (ROP) of lactide (the cyclic dimer of lactic acid, as an intermediate) [7,13,26–28]. PLA is not only biocompatible and biodegradable (N.B. under controlled composting conditions), but it is a thermoplastic aliphatic polyester produced from non-fossil renewable natural resources by fermentation of polysaccharides or sugar, e.g. extracted from corn, potato, cane molasses, sugar-beet, etc., therefore allowing the biological cycle to come full circle (Fig. 1) with PLA biodegradation, as well as the photosynthesis process [28,29]. Nowadays, other bio-based sources such as fermentable sugars from non-food cellulosic biomass, agricultural wastes, non-food crops (e.g. switchgrass), etc., are considered as alternative allowing carbon neutral cycles, thus new technological progress is expected from the utilization and diversification of PLA feedstocks [30], other than agricultural foods (i.e. instead of corn-derived dextrose).

Initially, the main uses of PLA have been limited to medical applications such as implant devices, tissue scaffolds, internal sutures, and others, because of polymer high cost, low availability and limited molecular weight [7,31–33]. In the last years, new techniques which allow the economical production of high molecular weight PLA have decisively contributed to its larger utilization, and PLA has gained enormous attention as an alternative to petrochemical-based synthetic polymers (PET, PS, PE, etc.) in packaging and/or textile sectors [13,34].

Therefore, following the interest for the utilization of this biopolyester it is predicted a rapid growth in PLA production global capacities (Fig. 2) to about 800 kt/year [35], whereas the main applications will be represented by food and beverage packaging, textiles, "*durables*" such as engineering components for automotive and electronics, and so on [2,3,13,26,36–40]. The last trends show clearly that the growth of PLA production indeed comes from the demand of long-lasting bioplastics in industry sectors such as electronics and automotive, end-user markets requiring similar performances and processing characteristics that match those of existing polymers, traditionally derived from petroleum or other fossil resources [41,42]. In this context, new PLA based products (composites, nanocomposites, tailored formulations, etc.) with improved performances are needed to satisfy the specific application requirements.

Regarding the biomedical sector, at the present time the demands of market for special PLA based products exist but still remain much smaller (i.e., with respect to the packaging materials), therefore it is assumed that the realization of new PLA formulations with high added value is remaining of high interest. PLA and its copolymers are widely concerned in medicine because they are between the most promising eco-friendly products for use in the human body (nontoxic, biodegradable and bioabsorbable) [9,43].

This review attempts to highlight an insight on the current research, results and key trends in the field of material composites based on PLA. It presents the main developments of PLA properties using traditional reinforcements, micro- and/or nanofillers, specific additives and reports selected results in relation to the preparation and characterization of PLA composites designed with specific end-use properties. On the other hand, it is important to mention that this contribution belongs to a special issue of ADDR entitled "*PLA biodegradable polymers*". By considering the multiple aspects that can be overviewed, it is assumed that some more specific information connected to the properties and utilization of PLA composites in different sectors (e.g., biomedical applications) will be additionally developed by other contributions in the frame of this special issue.



Fig. 2. Evolution of PLA worldwide production capacities (2011-2020) (adapted, source nova-Institute, Ref. [35]).

### 2. Production of PLA composites

In order to maximize the benefits and versatility of PLA, it is necessary to understand and combine the relationship between the properties of polyester matrix and characteristics of dispersed phases (reinforcing fibers, micro- and nano-fillers, additives, etc.), their compatibility and interactions, stabilizing or degradation effects, influences of manufacturing process on the characteristics of final products, and so forth. This section summarizes the most relevant information and last developments in relation to the PLA as polymeric matrix and is discussing the main techniques used for the production of PLA composites.

#### 2.1. Short overview: production and PLA as polymeric matrix

By considering the production at large industrial scale, PLA is a relatively new polymer because the first full-scale plant capable to produce 140,000 metric tons per year was started in Blair, Nebraska, USA in 2002 [38]. Therefore, PLA needs some time to become an effective keybiopolymer in the market or to be produced in tailored grades and properties, similarly as assortment to the actual engineering or traditional polymers. On the other hand, environmental, economic and safety challenges, have provoked the scientists and industrial producers to partially substitute petrochemical-based polymers with biopolymers, from either categories, biodegradable or nonbiodegradable. The interest for "PLA" is clearly attested by an impressive number of scientific papers and reviews [7,13,14,19,26,27,34,44–55] connected to its fabrication, modification and processing.

Firstly, it is noteworthy mentioning that the nomenclature of PLA prepared by following different routes or containing different content of L- and D-enantiomers (isomers) is sometime contradictory [27]. Polymers derived from lactic acid (LA) and obtained by polycondensation are usually referred to as poly(lactic acid) and the ones prepared from lactide by ring opening polymerization (ROP) as polylactide. Both types are commonly referred to as PLA, and this abbreviation is used here.

LA (2-hydroxypropionic acid), is an organic acid which can be produced by chemical synthesis or by fermentation. LA the basic building block for PLA, is made by a fermentation process using 100% annually renewable resources [13,37,50,56,57]. The interest in the fermentative production of LA has increased due to the prospects of environmental friendliness and because are used renewable resources instead of petrochemicals [26,58]. Moreover, the advances in the fermentation of sugar-containing materials have significantly reduced LA production costs.

Chemically synthesized LA gives the racemic mixture (50% D and 50% L). On the other hand, the fermentation process is very specific, allowing the production of essentially one major stereoisomer; i.e., LA consists of about 99.5% of L-isomer and 0.5% of D-isomer [59].

The most common way to obtain high-molecular-weight PLA is through ROP of the lactide, i.e., the cyclic dimer of LA. In the first step of the process, the water is removed in a continuous condensation reaction of aqueous LA to produce low molecular weight oligomers or prepolymers [26,28]. Next, the prepolymer is catalytically converted through an internal transesterification by 'back-biting' reaction to the cyclic dimer (i.e., lactide) and then purified. Production of cyclic lactide results in three potential forms: D,D-lactide (called D-lactide), L,Llactide (called L-lactide) and L,D- or D,L-lactide (called meso-lactide). As it is displayed in Fig. 3, only D- and L-lactide are optically active stereoisomers. The molten lactide mixture is then purified by distillation under vacuum and used following the polymerization process to produce different PLA grades with finely controlled physical and chemical properties [26]. Interestingly as information, according to the main supplier of PLA (NatureWorks), the *meso-* lactide is up to two times more susceptible to ROP reactions than L-, D-, or *racemic* lactides, which can mean less catalyst usage, lower processing temperatures, or both [60].

Table 1 shows the melting temperatures of different lactides including also the *racemic*-lactide (*rac*-lactide), which is an equimolar mixture of D- and L-lactides.

At this time exist two major routes (Fig. 4) to produce PLA at industrial scale [28,37,59,61,62]:

- a) Direct polycondensation of lactic acid (LA)
- b) Ring-opening polymerization (ROP) via the cyclic dimer (lactide)

The first route (a) involves the removal of water by condensation and the use of solvent under high vacuum and temperature [13,43]. Using this method, only low to intermediate molecular weight PLA can be produced, mainly due to the difficulties of removing water and impurities. It was reported that between the disadvantages of this technique are the relatively large reactor required, the need for evaporation, recovery of the solvent, significant change of color and racemisation [59,62]. One way to solve this problem is the use of a chain-extension method (route c, in Fig. 4), but the properties of PLA obtained in this way can be somewhat affected by the applied procedure [63].



Fig. 3. Starting stereoisomers of lactic acid and lactide (adapted, with permission from the Ref. [26]).

Table 1Thermal properties of lactides [61].

Lactide type	Melting point (°C)
L-lactide	95–98
D-lactide	95–98
meso-lactide	53–54
rac-lactide	122–126

It is also noteworthy mentioning that Mitsui Toatsu Chemicals has patented an azeotropic distillation using a high boiling solvent to remove the water in the direct esterification process and to obtain PLA of high molecular weight [64].

Actually, the main way to obtain high-molecular-weight PLA is through ROP of lactide (route b) carried out commonly by using a stannous octoate based catalyst, but for laboratory demonstration other catalysts or methods of polymerization are often employed [26, 43,53,61,65]. Additionally, the biosynthesis of PLA using enzymes is a new challenge, both in terms of research and industrial implementation [63,66].

Currently, NatureWorks LLC, the actual leader in the market for PLA technology and production, focuses on a multi-step procedure involving the ROP of lactide. The process (Fig. 5) does not use any solvents [28]. It starts with the condensation reaction of aqueous LA to produce low molecular weight PLA prepolymer. Next, the prepolymer is converted into a mixture of lactide stereoisomers using tin catalysis to enhance the rate and selectivity of the intramolecular cyclization reactions. Impurities are removed in the distillation step, and the *meso*-lactide is separated. Afterwards the "*meso*" fraction is combined with the low D-lactide fraction (in fact, essentially L-lactide) to produce a large portfolio of PLA grades. PLA of high molecular mass is produced using an organo tin-catalyst by ROP of the lactide in the melt, completely eliminating the use of costly and environmentally unfriendly solvents [62]. After polymerization, the residual lactide monomer is removed and recycled within the process.

However, as aforesaid, for laboratory demonstrations other catalysts or techniques are often employed, and in this context, it is expected that in short time new progress and significant improvements in PLA technology will be reported [61]. In order to make the manufacturing of PLA economically viable, Jacobsen et al. [68] together with some people from our research group, have developed a new catalytic system (i.e., an equimolar amount of triphenylphosphine and stannous octoate) for the polymerization of lactide by reactive extrusion (REX) which can be further used to produce continuously PLA in large quantities and at lower costs. However, due its advantages connected firstly to a low residence time and specific features, especially where is used the twin-screw extruder as "reactor" equipment, the REX process has been developed in the last years at both, laboratory or plant scale to produce PLA-based products [69–71].

It is also noteworthy to mention that at industrial scale the ROP of lactide results in a "family" of PLA copolymers having different isomer ratios, while the actual technology is allowing controlling the molecular weights of macromolecular chains. The thermal, mechanical, and biodegradation characteristics of PLA are known to depend on the choice and distribution of stereoisomers within the polymer chains. Poly(L-lactide) (PLLA), i.e., the product resulting from the polymerization of L-lactide, due to its availability is preferred whenever higher mechanical strength and longer degradation time are required [52]. The optical purity of PLA has strong effects on the structural, thermal, barrier and mechanical properties of the polymer. PLA with L-content greater than ~90% tend to be (semi)crystalline, while the grades with lower optical purity are amorphous [7,13]. Besides, the melting temperature ( $T_m$ ) and glass transition temperature ( $T_g$ ) of PLA are decreasing, more or less, by increasing D-isomer content (Table 2).

It is generally agreed that the choice of the PLA matrix (point of view isomer purity, molecular, rheological and thermal properties, method of processing, etc.) is of key-importance for the production of composites. However, between the different other factors, it is also essential to take into account the requirements of application. It is important also to remind that PLA is usually delivered as granules previously crystallized during the final steps of fabrication process, to obtain a certain degree of crystallinity (dependent also on isomer content, Table 3).

PLAs with low D-isomer content are mostly indicated in applications requiring (semi)crystalline polymers, while those with higher percentage of D-isomer are generally used where amorphous polymers are necessary, such as heat seal layers needing low activation temperature.



Fig. 4. Polymerization routes to produce PLA (adapted, with permission from the Ref. [7]).



Fig. 5. Non-solvent process for the production of PLA (adapted, from the Refs. [62,64,67]).

However, because the engineering applications are demanding a high thermal stability and/or utilization at high temperature, the general tendency is to use a PLA matrix with extremely low D-isomer content which can exhibit higher melting temperature and degree of crystallinity.

Furthermore, important advances are expected to be obtained by utilization as polymeric matrix of PLA stereocomplexes (sc-PLA) produced by combining PLLA and PDLA using different methods [47,53, 73-76]. This "topic" has generated a wide interest for both, academia and industry, thus an impressive number of studies and reviews are specifically focused on the production and current understanding of sc-PLA properties [70,71,73-75,77-80]. In fact, one of the most important characteristic features of sc-PLA is the high melting point, i.e. with about 50-60 °C greater than those of poly(L-lactic acid) (PLLA) and poly(D-lactic acid) (PDLA) homocrystallites [53,77,78,81]. The mixing using different methods of PLLA and PDLA gives sc-PLA having high melting temperature, i.e. around 220-230 °C. It is reported also that stereocomplexation enhances the mechanical properties, thermal, and hydrolysis resistance of PLA-based materials [47,55,74,79]. These improvements arise from a peculiarly strong interaction between L-lactyl and D-lactyl unit sequences, thus the stereocomplexation approach could open a new way for the preparation of biomaterials for biomedical applications such as drug delivery systems [47,82], but also for the production of composites requiring resistance at high temperature and/or high HDT (heat distortion temperature) [78,80].

On the other hand, it is important to mention that by comparing to other polymers commonly used in hot packaging (e.g. PS, PMMA, etc.), the relatively low  $T_g$  of PLA is considered a disadvantage ( $T_g$  about 60 °C, for PLA with high isomer purity). Therefore, for increasing the  $T_g$  of PLA materials different approaches have been considered: a) by realization of sc-PLA is reported a quite limited growing of  $T_g$ , i.e. of about 5 °C [67]; b) chain extension, e.g., with diisocyanates [83]; c) cross-linking [84], other methods. According to a review published

Primary transition	temperatures of selected	ed PLA copolymers [7].

Table 2

Copolymer ratio	Glass transition temperature (°C)	Melting temperature (°C)
100/0 (L/D,L)-PLA	63	178
95/5 (L/D,L)-PLA	59	164
90/10 (L/D,L)-PLA	56	150
85/15 (L/D,L)-PLA	56	140
80/20 (L/D,L)-PLA	56	125

by Baker et al. [84] a promising way to increase  $T_g$  can also be to attach large, sterically demanding groups directly onto the polymer backbone, to anchor polar groups on pendant chains to increase chain-chain interactions, or include rings or other rigid elements along the polymer backbone. Furthermore, to overcome the shortcomings connected to a low  $T_g$  and to allow the use of PLA at high temperature, other interesting methods have been considered as well: addition of reinforcements, promoting of PLA crystallization, nano-alloying PLA [29] and blending PLA with polymers having high  $T_g$  (PC, PMMA, etc.) or crystallization ability such as PA [85], etc.

Nevertheless, it is also important to remind that PLA has a slow crystallization rate [86] when is compared with many other thermoplastics showing ability to crystallize. In fact, this is a kind of "Achilles' heel", limiting PLA use in high-performance applications, because this parameter is particularly essential to control PLA degradation rate, thermal resistance, as well as optical, mechanical and barrier properties. Melt-blending has proved to be an effective route to prepare and disperse the sc-PLA within PLLA matrix. The addition of less than 5% sc-PLA was found to be of high effectiveness in nucleating PLLA matrix with additional contribution in faster kinetics of crystallization [81].

In relation to the biomedical sector, it is necessary to point out that PLA and derivative copolymers are between the most utilized biodegradable polymer materials [9,57,63,87], since their properties can be tuned by changing the (co)polymer composition. To give only a selected example, the copolymers of PLA (both L- and D,L-lactide forms) and polyglycolide (PGA), known as poly(lactide-co-glycolide) (PLGA), are hydrolytically unstable and the changes in copolymer composition allow to design their rate of biodegradation. Thus, PLGA copolymers are used as biodegradable polymers in biomedical applications such as sutures, drug delivery devices and tissue engineering scaffolds, and so on [87,88].

As a final point, it is assumed that the choice and characteristics of PLA matrix (stereochemistry, molecular, thermal and mechanical properties) can effectively play a key-role in determining the performances of biocomposites, their process-ability and biodegradability.

#### 2.2. Main techniques for the production of PLA composites

Because of its versatility, it is generally agreed that the production and processing of PLA (e.g. by injection molding, compression molding, extrusion, spinning, etc.) and its (nano)composites can be realized with similar equipment [7,34,89], such as in the case of traditional polymers.

Ta	bl	le	3

Characteristics and applications of PLA grades (with 0.3-5% D-isomer content) produced in a demonstration plant by Sulzer (adapted, from the Ref. [72]).

Grade	Applications	MFI <sup>a</sup> (g/10 min)	D-isomer, % (by chiral GC)	T <sub>m</sub> , °C	Crystallinity <sup>b</sup> , %
L100-HH	Extrusion, thermoforming, sheets, films, fibers	3	< 0.3	180	45-55
L100-H	Extrusion, thermoforming, sheets, films, fibers	6-7	< 0.3	180	45-55
L100-M	Injection molding, staple fibers	14-15	< 0.3	180	45-55
L99-L	Injection molding	30	1	173	40-45
L98-H	Continuous yarns	6-7	2	165	35-40
L97-HH	Oriented films, bi-axially stretched, blown films	4	3	160	25-35
L96-HH	Extruded sheets for thermoforming, extrusion	3	4	157	20-30
L96-H	Extruded sheets for thermoforming, extrusion	6-7	4	157	20-30
L95-M	Amorphous parts, injection molding	22-23	5	153	20-25

<sup>a</sup> MFI = melt flow index, mean values at 2.16 kg/190 °C.

<sup>b</sup> PLA (granules) delivered by supplier.

In relation to this section, it was found of interest to display the main grades of PLA currently produced by NatureWorks LLC (Table 4) under the trademark Ingeo [90]. It is indicated the primary application, with the remark that these PLAs are supplied with precisely adjusted L/D-ratios, specific molecular and rheological parameters. Following the different requirements connected to the production method, processing and application, it is noteworthy mentioning that many of them are used as polymeric matrix to produce PLA composites via various techniques (see hereinafter).

As aforementioned, PLA has very interesting properties (e.g., high tensile strength and rigidity, i.e. Young's modulus) but also some drawbacks (low-flexibility, ductility, impact resistance and heat distortion temperature (HDT); long injection molding cycle time due to a small rate of crystallization, high sensitivity to moisture and low resistance to hydrolysis, etc.) [40]. Therefore, many efforts are realized to enhance PLA properties via different techniques and modifications, adding reinforcements and various dispersed phases, by blending, alloying and/or copolymerizing, by realizing physical treatments, etc. [38,91]. Moreover, PLA based products with specific end-use properties (high speed of crystallization [86,92], toughness and impact resistance [93, 94], flame retardancy (FR) [3,95,96], antistatic to electrical conductive properties [97–100], anti-UV and antimicrobial characteristics [101–103], etc.) have been recently produced for novel applications as new PLA bio(nano)composites [104].

With few modifications and adaptations, the production of PLA composites is realized using the following techniques:

a) <u>Melt-compounding</u> using typical procedures, for example drymixing all or some of the components with high speed mixers, followed by compounding in a wide range of melt-blending equipment such as internal mixers, single- or twin-screw extruders, Buss kneaders, etc.

The processing conditions (shear, temperatures, mixing time, etc.) are determined by the type of equipment, nature of dispersed phase(s), blend composition, desired end-use product properties, etc. It is worth recalling that the polyester-based matrix (i.e., PLA) is very sensitive to

Table 4

Main PLA grades commercialized by NatureWorks LLC under the trademark Ingeo (adapted, from the Ref. [90]).

Categories	Grade	Key features
Extrusion/Thermoforming (series 2000)	2003D	Used as is or as part of a formulated blend using traditional extrusion equipment
General purpose, transparent extrusion grade	2500HP	High viscosity & designed to crystallize during processing
Injection Molding (series 3000)	3001D	Unlubricated, medium-flow grade
Designed for injection molding applications	3052D	Lubricated, medium-flow grade
	3100HP	Medium viscosity, designed for medium-flow injection molding
	3251D	Lubricated, ultra-high flow grade
	3260HP	Designed to crystallize during processing for higher heat deflection temperature (HDT)
Films & Sheets (series 4000)	4032D	High heat films
Designed for the production of oriented films, card-stock and graphic arts	4043D	General purpose films
	4044D	Reactive extrusion grade
	4060D	Heat seal layer for films
Fibers/Nonwovens (series 6000)	6060D	Amorphous- extrusion into mechanically drawn staple fibers, low melt binder polymer
(selected grades)		in a sheath-core configuration
Designed for fiber processes from mono- to multi-filaments as well as	6100D	For lower fiber shrinkage, where higher dimensional stability is required
spunbond & melt-blown products.	6201D	Continuous filaments/staples for dyed fiber applications
Melting point from 130 °C to 170 °C, with amorphous to semi-crystalline	6202D	Staple fibers/spunbond for nonwovens, non-dyed fiber applications
grades	6252D	Melt-blown
	6260D	Designed for melt-blown fiber processing or extrusion into mechanically drawn
	6362D	Stapic libers
	6400D	Monofilamente/BCE/ multifilament products
	6752D	Sheath polymer for spunbond applications
Injection Stratch Blow Molding (series 7000)	7001D	Ceneral propose ISBM bottle grade
Designed for use in injection stretch blow molded (ISBM) bottle applications	70320	Heat-set ISBM bottle grade
Forms (series 8000)	2052D	Expanded form sheets
Designed for expanded form sheets	00520	Expanded foarth sheets
Binders & Adhesives (series 10000)	10361D	Amorphous/low-melting high-flow resin
Thermonlastic hinder grades for various applications (printing adhesives	10501D	miorphous/low metung, mgn now resin
huilding etc.)		
Senem <sub>b</sub> , ecc.		

temperature, shearing and hydrolysis, so that all precautions should be applied to avoid its degradation [7]. It is imperiously required to limit the content of water in PLA for all compositions at 50-250 ppm whatever the processing conditions, and this can be problematic in the case of some natural fibers (NFs) used as reinforcements or of fillers containing crystallization water.

Clearly, the melt-compounding method is highly preferred in the context of sustainable development since it avoids the use of organic solvents, which are not eco-friendly and can alter the life cycle analysis (LCA) of PLA. Moreover, this approach is easier up-scaled to larger-scale and to industry, whereas the twin-screw extrusion is the preferred method for PLA modification by REX or for the addition of masterbatches, impact modifiers, fibers, fillers, additives, or of selected polymers, which can increase the performances of PLA [105].

b) Solvent-based methods (e.g. solvent-casting) are chosen especially in the incipient phase of the research, mostly at small laboratory scale. Besides, due to low quantities of active pharmaceutical

#### Table 5

Methods of fabrication of PLA composites

ingredients (API), this technique is remaining of interest for the biomedical sector. This approach can lead to some differences in the proprieties of PLA based products (PLA composites) with respect to those obtained using the processing of PLA in the molten state. Rhim et al. have prepared PLA films by thermo-compression and solvent-casting methods, and characterized selected properties, such as the mechanical and thermal performances [106]. The films prepared by thermo-compression showed better thermal stability than those obtained by solvent-casting and a surprisingly much higher tensile strength (44 MPa with respect to about 17 MPa, respectively). On the other hand, the solvent-cast films were very ductile (elongation at break of 203%) compared to the films realized by compression-molding (elongation of only 3%).

c) Other methods: the production of composites based on PLA can imply the polymerization of lactide on the surface of dispersed phases for better compatibility/higher performances [107,108], the physical blending of PLA (as fibers) with natural or synthetic fibers [109], utilization of pultrusion as technique [110] to produce PLA

Methods of fabrication	PLA matrix	Nature of dispersed phase	Ref.
Melt-compounding			
Melt-compounding using a twin-screw	PLA extrusion grade,	Talc and kaolinite	[113]
mini-extruder	MFI = 2-10  g/10  min		144.41
Melt-compounding using a twin-screw mini-	PLA (2002D NatureWorks): $M_{-} = 215000$ and dispersity ( $M_{-}(M_{-}) = 1.0$	I wo types of talc, micrometric and	[114]
extruder, followed by injection molding	$M_w = 215,000$ and dispersity $(M_w/M_n) = 1.9$ , D-isomer $\sim 4.2\%$	sub-inicionente particles	
Melt-compounding of PLA with up to 20 wt. %	PLA with $M_w$ of 126,000 and dispersity of 1.48;	Natural micro-powders (agricultural by-products	[115]
natural micro-powders using an internal mixer	D-isomer = $4.1\%$ .	such as oat husks, cocoa shells, and apple)	
Melt-compounding using an internal mixer	PLA extrusion grade with	Bacterial cellulose nanowhiskers modified with	[116]
No. In contrast of the second s	$M_n = 130,000$	lactic acid oligomers	[117]
hot processing	PLA (2002D, NATUREWORKS), MFI (at 210 C/2.16 Kg) of 6 $\sigma/10$ min	Nonwoven flax fibers and impact modifiers	[117]
Melt-compounding with twin-screw and single-	PIA (3051D NatureWorks)	Reinforcement fibers of abaca and man-made	[118]
screw extruders, followed by injection molding	$M_w = 171.000, M_w/M_p = 2.3$ :	cellulose, glass fibers	[110]
	D-isomer = $3.7 - 4.6\%$ ,		
Melt-compounding using a twin-screw extruder,	PLA (2003D, NatureWorks) with $M_n = 155,500$ and	Glass microspheres up to 25 wt. % were added into	[119]
injection molding to produce testing specimens	D-isomer = $3.5\%$ , MFI = $2.9 \text{ g/10}$ min	PLA	1.001
Melt-compounding using a twin-screw extruder,	PLA commercial injection-grade (Revode 201), no	Up to 30% talc was added into PLA	[120]
Melt-compounding in a co-rotating twin-screw	PLA (2100D NatureWorks):	Wood flour, tale and organo-silanes	[121]
extruder	$M_{\rm W} = 180,000-210,000$	wood nour, tale and organo shalles	[121]
Melt-compounding using a twin-screw extruder,	PLA (3001D, NatureWorks): 1.4% D-isomer	Talc and ethylene bis-stearamide (EBS)	[89]
followed by injection molding			
Melt-compounding PLA with up to 5% kenaf in an	PLA (NatureWorks):	Kenaf bast fiber with diameters in the range	[122]
Internal mixer, compression molding	$M_n = 98,600; M_w = 194,800$	70–100 μm, lengths of about 1 mm.	[122]
using a twin-screw extruder	$PLA (M_W = 180,000, M_W/M_n = 1.7, D-ISOILIEI = 4\%, T_u = 155 °C)$	Precipitated CaCO <sub>3</sub>	[125]
Melt-compounding PLA with 2.5 wt. % of treated or	PLA (4032D, NatureWorks) with a melting point of	Microcrystalline cellulose (MCC) with mean	[124]
untreated MCC and CMF using a laboratory two	160 °C	particle size of 20 µm and cellulose microfibrils	
roll mill		(CMF) with diameters from 5 to 15 $\mu m$	
Solvent casting			
Hydroxyapatite (HA) or g-HA were mixed in PLA/	PLA ( $M_n = 100,000$ ) prepared by ROP of lactide	HA needle-like particles were surface treated by	[108]
chloroform solution (20 wt. % HA in PLA)	with stannous octanoate as catalyst	ROP of lactide to obtain g-HA.	
PLA was reinforced with up to 25% (vol. fraction) of	PLA with an L/D,L ratio of 70/30 (Boehringer	BCP with a Ca/P ratio of 1.56;	[23]
biphasic calcium phosphate (BCP); Composites	Ingelheim),	BCP consisted of a mixture of 70 wt% $\beta$ -TCP	
for fracture fixation Solvent casting to obtain PLA films with 0.1 and	INTRINSIC VISCOSITY OF 6.1 dl g	(tricalcium phosphate) and 30 wt% HA	[125]
0.5 wt. % cellulose nanowhiskers (CNW)	PLA (4052D, Nature Works)	produce CNW	[125]
		*	
Other methods	DIA (TEPPAMAC TE 8000 Unitika)	lute varpe with filaments diameter in the range	[111]
50 wt % long jute fibers	FLA (TERRAWAC TE-8000, Officia)	20-100 um	[111]
Carding PLA fibers with up to 70 wt. % kenaf, hot	PLA with mean fiber length	Kenaf with mean fiber length of 60 mm, no	[109]
pressing	of 52 mm, no other information	additional information	
Carding fibers of PLA with up to 40 wt. % cellulose,	PLA fibers (6.7 dtex- produced using PLA 6202D,	Regenerated cellulose fibers	[126]
injection and compression molding	NatureWorks) with a $T_m$ of 160–170 °C	(1.3 up to 15.0 dtex)	[107]
rLA OF IOW-polymerization degree was grafted onto	PLA ( $3051D$ , NATUREWORKS), with a MFL of $10-30 \text{ g}/10 \text{ min}$	Sisai libers with diameters in the range 25–200 µm	[127]
Recycled wood fibers (RWF) treated with 0.5%	PLA (3001D, NatureWorks): MFI (190 °C/2.16 kg) ~	Up to 20 wt. % RWF into PLA	[128]
silane in a K-mixer, melt-blending with PLA	15 g/10 min	RWF was a blend of hardwood and softwood	[]

reinforced with long fibers [111], co-extrusion (fibers, films, sheets), hot pressing using the film stacking method [112], etc. Table 5 shows selected examples from the state of the art in relation to the methods of fabrication of PLA composites, type and characteristics of matrix, nature of dispersed phases.

#### 3. PLA reinforced with fibers and fillers

### 3.1. PLA reinforced with fibers

First of all, it is important to point out that due to the need to find renewable solutions, many companies are developing new products using the natural fibers (NFs) as raw materials. Furthermore, a big number of reviews and numerous scientific publications concern the utilization of NFs to produce reinforced bio-based polymers [91,129–138] and this is considered between the key trends. The primary driving forces for their utilization in the production of biocomposites are the lower cost of NFs with respect to synthetic fibers, their low density, high specific strength and stiffness, a large game of properties and characteristics, availability, processing features, and so on [129,138].

Table 6 shows selected mechanical properties of different fibers traditionally used to produce polymer composites. The mechanical performances of composites are determined by several factors such as: the type of polymeric matrix, nature and characteristics of fibers (including type, extraction method, aspect ratio, surface treatment, etc.), fiber loading, interfacial strength, composite manufacturing process, fiber dispersion and orientation, compatibility, etc. [138].

However, the hydrophilic nature of fibers is a major problem for all NFs if they are used as reinforcement in polymers. As mentioned elsewhere, PLA is very sensitive to temperature, shearing and hydrolysis, therefore is stable in the molten state provided that it is adequately dried with a maximum acceptable water content of 50 ppm in the case of processing at high temperature. Accordingly, it is of prime importance to dry PLA, but also to dry/dehydrate the dispersed or reinforcing phases (such as NFs) added into the polyester matrix and processed at high temperature using the melt-compounding approach. Moreover, it is often reported in the literature that the high moisture absorption of NFs are disadvantages that need to be considered, particularly during shipment and long-term storage, as well as during processing of composites [138,140].

On the other hand, due to the thermal degradation/decomposition of NFs, the compounding temperatures must be commonly restricted to max. 200 °C. However, to increase the surface hydrophobicity of NFs and to reduce the sensitivity to water absorption (owing also to the presence of a great number of hydroxyl groups on their surface), surface pre-treatments and chemical functionalization constitute a challenging and important pre-processing step in composite preparation [141].

Table 6		
Mechanical	properties of different fibers [	139].

Fiber	Density, g/cm <sup>3</sup>	Young's modulus (GPa)	Tensile strength, MPa	Elongation at break (%)
Flax Ramie Hemp Jute Sisal Coconut Cotton Nettle Kenaf Bamboo E-glass	1.54 1.5-1.56 1.47 1.44 1.45-1.5 1.5-1.6 1.51 1.2 0.6-1.1 2.5	27.5-85 27-128 17-70 10-30 9-22 4-6 5.5-12.6 24.5-87 14-53 11-17 70	345-2000 400-1000 368-800 393-773 350-700 131-175 287-597 560-1600 240-930 140-230 2000-3500	1-4 1.2-3.8 1.6 1.5-1.8 2-7 15-40 7-8 2.1-2.5 1.6 N.A. 2.5
Carbolle	11	230-240	4000	1.4-1.0

Chemical approaches have been more investigated than physical ones, with better improvements obtained to date. Chemical treatments include modification with alkali, acetyl, silane, acryl, permanganate, peroxide, isocyanate, titanate, zirconate, use of maleic anhydride grafted coupling agents, etc. as reviewed recently for NFs by Pickering et al. [138].

However, many NFs (flax, kenaf, hemp, jute, wood, different forms of cellulose extracted from NFs, etc.) have been mixed with PLA and selected examples are given below.

#### 3.1.1. PLA-flax

In order to determine if the biopolymers (including PLA) reinforced with NFs can be used in the automotive industry, composites with up 30% (volume fraction) of randomly scattered flax have been manufactured using a film stacking technique and compared to polypropylene (PP)–flax composites [136]. The tensile strength and Young's modulus of PLA and PLA–flax were found to be better than those of PP–flax composites. However, PLA–flax composites have proved to be very close as mechanical properties to those of glass fiber polyester composites, results found as very promising for the development of biocomposites for structural applications.

Siengchin et al. [117] have been modified PLA (2002D, NatureWorks) by melt-compounding with Biomax Thermal 300 (a composition of wax/ethylene acrylate copolymer/butyl acrylate) and Palaroid BPM-500, aided as thermal and acrylic impact modifiers, respectively. Then, the polymeric matrices as sheets and nonwoven flax fibers (a flax mat, of 220 g/m<sup>2</sup>) have been used to produce sheets of PLA–flax mat and modified PLA–flax mat composites (20 wt. % flax mat) via hot compression molding. The incorporation of flax mat increased the stiffness of PLA markedly, whereas the impact resistance of PLA was highly enhanced by addition of flax mat and of acrylic impact modifier.

In the study reported by Oksman et al. [135] because of the brittle nature of PLA, up to 15% triacetin (glycerol triacetate) was added as plasticizer into PLA and PLA–flax composites in order to improve the impact properties. Composites with 30 and 40 wt. % flax were produced by melt-compounding using a twin-screw extruder. The processing and the properties of composites were compared to those of most commonly PP–flax composites which are used today in automotive panels. The mechanical properties of PLA–flax composites were found to be promising, because the tensile strength was found with about 50% better compared to similar PP–flax composites (Fig. 6). On the other hand, somewhat surprisingly, the addition of plasticizer has proved to have a negative effect on the mechanical and impact properties. Accordingly, the authors have suggested that the interfacial adhesion (PLA–flax) needs to be further improved. Therefore, other research groups have been considered the physical and chemical



## Fig. 6. Tensile strength of PLA-flax composites compared to PP-flax (with permission, from the Ref. [135]).

modification of flax fibers. Flax fiber surface was modified by alkali treatment, corona discharge, maleic anhydride grafting and aminopropyltriethoxysilane treatment [142], interstitial polymerization to replace the water in the fiber [143], or by other methods.

#### 3.1.2. PLA-kenaf

The utilization of kenaf as natural fiber for PLA reinforcement has been the subject of many studies [109,122,144,145], whereas Toyota can be cited between the first companies that have developed the PLA-kenaf composites for automotive applications. Firstly, it is noteworthy mentioning that the adequate preparation of fibers for good interfacial properties with the polyester matrix (which is very sensitive to water) can open the way to more performant PLA composites.

Lee et al. [109] reported the fabrication of PLA-kenaf composites in three steps: a) the carding of PLA with up to 70 wt. % kenaf (both as fibers) followed by b) treatment with 1, 3 and 5 pph (parts per hundred) 3-glycidoxypropyltrimethoxysilane to obtain silane treated prepressed matts, and finally, c) hot-pressing to obtain composites for characterization. The effects of silane coupling agent on composite properties were found highly beneficial: increased heat deflection temperature (HDT), reduced water swelling, improved mechanical characteristics for biocomposites with respect to the neat PLA. The HDT values of composites steeply increased with kenaf fiber loading; already at only 10% kenaf (silane treated) the HDT was much greater (above 140 °C) than that of neat PLA (HDT of 57 °C). Nevertheless, following other studies, it was reported the possibility to produce PLA-kenaf composites even with very low kenaf loading (1–5%) [122]. The addition of kenaf (fiber of 70-100 µm diameter and length of 1 mm) into PLA increased the storage modulus and thermal properties, improved the crystallization rate, whereas the good fiber wetting by the polymeric matrix was assessed by SEM. Furthermore, based on the mechanical properties of PLA-kenaf composites (at 70 vol.% kenaf), i.e., Young's modulus (6.3 GPa) and the tensile strength (62 MPa), Nishino et al. [146] have concluded that kenaf can be a good reinforcement candidate for high performance biodegradable polymer composites.

#### 3.1.3. PLA-glass fibers (GF) and PLA-carbon fibers (CF)

It is generally recognized that the glass fibers (GF) are between the most common and performant reinforcements used in the industry of material composites. For instance, based on a literature survey, the authors of this review have found that, somewhat surprisingly, the number of studies concerning the PLA–GF composites is not so high.

RTP Company is between the first industrial producers of PLA–GF compounds [147]. These composites due to their performances overcome partially the shortcomings of unmodified PLA because they have the mechanical and thermal properties necessary to allow their using as eco-friendly alternative to reinforced petroleum-based plastics. As it is shown in Table 7, the reinforcing of PLA with GF leads to higher tensile and flexural strength with respect to neat PLA, spectacular increase of HDT (from above 51 °C to 160 °C), better impact properties.

Jaszkiewicz et al. [118] have reported the results of a study regarding the comparative mechanical properties of composites based on PLA and PP, both reinforced with 30% natural fiber abaca, man-made cellulose and GF. As a consequence of higher initial modulus of PLA, it was

#### Table 7

Comparative characteristics of PLA and selected polymers reinforced with 30% glass fibers (adapted from the Ref. [147]).

Propriety	PLA	PLA-30% GF	PP-30% GF	PBT-30% GF
Tensile strength, MPa	62	114	76	124
Flexural strength, MPa	108	145	112	190
Flexural modulus, MPa	3830	11240	4830	8270
Izod impact resistance,	16	53	107	96
J/m (notched specimens)				
Heat deflection temperature, °C (0.455 MPa)	51	160	157	213

found that all composites based on PLA possess an improved stiffness in comparison to PP. The obvious reinforcing effect of man-made cellulose and GF was ascribed to their geometries and performances.

Concerning the biomedical applications, an important number of studies are focused on the utilization of bioactive GF–PLA composites [148–153] as possibility to use more performant bioresorbable materials. By reinforcing PLA with 40 vol.-% bioactive GF the flexural strength reached 220 MPa (only 125 MPa for the neat PLA), whereas the flexural modulus was 14.3 GPa (2.9 GPa for PLA). Therefore, it was concluded that the mechanical properties of PLA can be increased in composites to the level of bone tissue [148].

Carbon fibers (CF) [154] due to their properties (excellent tensile strength, low density, high thermal and chemical stability, thermal and electrical conductivity, other features) have been considered between the reinforcing fibers of interest for PLA. PLA–CF composites are important for utilization in the biomedical sector [155–158], as well as for special engineering applications [159].

On the other hand, interestingly as approach for the production of carbon fibers (CF), Thunga et al. [160] have reported the possibility to use bio-renewable fibers such as from lignin/PLA blends, as precursors for conversion to CF.

#### 3.1.4. PLA-cellulose and other PLA composites

Cellulose is the most abundant biomass material in nature [161]. Many studies and rich information in the literature are linked to the utilization of different forms of cellulose extracted from NFs (cellulose micro-fibers, microcrystalline cellulose (MCC), cellulose nanowiskers (CNW), cellulose nanocrystals, etc.) [124,161,162] and of PLA as matrix, to produce PLA-cellulose micro- and nanocomposites [107,116,118, 126,134,163–169]. Cellulose-reinforced polymer composites have received much attention due to their structural reinforcing, light weight, biodegradable, non-toxic, low cost and recyclable characteristics [170]. Utilization of cellulose (as micro- or nanofibers) for the reinforcement of PLA is a relatively new research field and this topic is showing an increased interest, with a marked orientation in the last time for the production and characterization of PLA-cellulose nanocomposites [40, 141,171,172].

From an industrial point of view, one of the main drawbacks of cellulosic fibers is the strong hydrophilic nature of their surface, which leads to weak polymer/fiber interfacial interactions and to a decrease of the mechanical properties [161]. However, PLA can be easy degraded at high temperature in the presence of water or residual moisture. Courgneau et al. have used cellulose fibers (ca. 99.5% cellulose) for PLA reinforcement and potential utilization in automotive sector [165]. The incorporation of cellulose fibers by melt-compounding using a twinscrew extruder induced a slight drop of PLA molecular weights due to the combined effect of the shearing at high temperature and hydrolysis of PLA chains, this polyester being highly sensitive to small amounts of moisture. The composites exhibited a well-dispersed morphology, but generally a weak adhesion PLA-cellulose fibers was evidenced.

On the other hand, the hydroxyl groups from cellulose fiber surfaces offer many possibilities for chemical modification (e.g. using silanes). PLA-recycled wood fiber (RWF) composites with a small amount of silane were compounded using a kinetic-mixer and processed using an injection molding machine [128]. The tensile strength remained the same irrespective of the RWF content, but both tensile modulus and storage modulus of composites increased with the RWF content. No reduction in the number–average molecular weight ( $M_n$ ) was observed for neat PLA and PLA–10% RWF–0.5% silane composite after injection molding; but a substantial reduction in  $M_n$  was found at higher loadings of RWF (i.e. at 20 wt. %).

Braun et al. [107] have used the hydroxyl groups available on the surface of cellulosic fibers to initiate lactide polymerization and the reactive compatibilization with PLA. Various processing strategies were investigated: (1) blending commercial PLA with the fiber, (2) one-step process in which lactide is polymerized in the presence of fibers

alone, or (3) reactive compatibilization in the presence of high molecular weight PLA. The composites prepared by simultaneous introduction of lactide and high molecular PLA at the beginning of the reaction have shown superior mechanical properties compared to the composites made by either purely mechanical mixing or solely polymerization of lactide in the presence of cellulosic fibers.

To produce PLA composites characterized by specific FR properties, Fox et al. [173,174] have prepared POSS-cellulose hybrids using monofunctional-POSS reactants (e.g. glycidylphenyl-POSS [170]). The cross-linked network formed during melt-blending between cellulose, POSS, and PLA helped to produce composites with improved FR, rheological, and mechanical properties relative to other intumescing formulations [174].

Costes et al. [175] from our research group, have studied the production of FR PLA composites containing micro- and nano-crystalline cellulose (abbreviated respectively, MCC and NCC) and phosphorus combinations. Phosphorus was introduced either by chemically grafting (by reacting MCC with phosphorous acid) or by co-additive meltblending using a bio-based phosphorous agent, i.e., aluminum phytate. In both cases, the charring effect of cellulose was enhanced. Using 20 wt% of phosphorylated MCC allowed reaching V0 category according to UL-94 vertical testing, but did not result in significant reduction of pHRR in cone calorimeter test (this was obtained in the presence of aluminum phytate). However, the increased specific surface area of NCC was found to be more beneficially for the improvement of FR properties of PLA, because of the formation of better insulating charred layers.

Furthermore, to produce PLA intumescent formulations with FR properties, in the Bourbigot' group [176], in the traditional ammonium polyphosphate (APP)/pentaerythritol (PER) system, PER was substituted by starch and lignin as biosourced materials. Compared to the PLA/APP/ PER composites the composites containing lignin and starch showed lower LOI values, but still commercially acceptable (superior to 32%), and superior UL ratings (V0 against V2 rating).

In the same topic, FR compositions of PLA with aluminium hydroxide (ATH), short carbon fibers (CF) and modified montmorillonite (MMT) were prepared via direct melt-blending. By replacing in PLA–ATH composites a portion of ATH by modified MMT and CF, the tensile strength and elongation at break were significantly improved. Moreover, by co-addition of MMT and short CF, in fire tests a more effective insulation layer has been formed on the ablating surface of composites. Noticeable, following UL 94V testing a V-0 rating was obtained, without burning drips.

Nevertheless, for more details concerning the PLA (nano)composites characterized by FR properties we recommend as support information a recent review published by us and our collaborators [3].

Finally, it is a key point to note that the hydroxyl groups from the surfaces of fibers (e.g. cellulosic fibers) offer many possibilities for the chemical modification with different grafting agents (silanes, titanates, isocyanates, anhydrides, etc.), thus further progress and improvements in the performances of PLA composites can be expected by applying these methods, but also by combining synergistically the properties of micro- and nano-dispersed fillers with those of fibers.

#### 3.2. PLA composites with fillers

Generally speaking, the fillers are combined with the polymers to either reduce the cost or to modify the physical, rheological, optical or other properties of the polymeric compounds [177].

If the fillers do not decrease the molecular, thermal and mechanical characteristics of PLA, their utilization can be an effective route to cost reduction, but also the source of improved mechanical parameters, e.g. increase of modulus/stiffness at room temperature or elevated temperature, especially in those PLA grades which allow a high degree of crystallinity.

As it was reported in the literature, PLA was mixed with various microfillers (talc, carbonaceous fillers, hydroxyapatite, inorganic carbonates and sulfates, mica, kaolin, etc.) and various nanofillers (organo-modified layered silicates (OMLS), graphite derivatives, carbon nanotubes (CNTs), sepiolite, halloysite, polyhedral oligomeric silsesquioxanes (POSS), silica, ZnO, others nanoparticles). Because the PLA-nanocomposites have been concerned in some recent contributions published by us and other scientists [3,40,178–180], hereinafter the nanofillers will be less mentioned and the comments will be mainly focused on the PLA composites containing microfillers.

#### 3.2.1. PLA-talc

Due to its intrinsic characteristics and effectiveness in the improvement of PLA performances at different loadings, talc is one of the most considered fillers for mixing with PLA. The addition of talc into PLA can speed up PLA crystallization, increase the stiffness and heat resistance, improve the dimensional stability and barrier properties, reduce the molding time and production costs, and so on. This is assessed by an important number of studies, patents and the very large information regarding the PLA-talc composites [89,113,120,121, 181–214]. Firstly, it is worth mentioning that whatever the loading, talc has a marked nucleating effect on PLA crystallization [89,113] if the matrix has the ability to crystallize. Isothermal crystallization halftimes  $(t_{1/2})$  were found to decrease nearly 65-fold by the addition of only 2% talc with respect to the neat PLA [89]. This can lead to faster cycles of processing (e.g. by injection molding) and increased crystallinity, a key-parameter determining finally the level of resistance at high temperature. Petchwattana et al. [189] have studied the effects of up to 10 wt. % talc in promoting the crystallization of PLA using fillers of different particle size, namely 1, 5 and 30 µm, as nucleating agents. Talc was found (even at 1 wt. %) to be an effective nucleating agent for accelerating the crystallization rate in PLA, whereas the finer talc led slightly to higher degrees of crystallinity. In this context, it is noteworthy mentioning that many suppliers are actually delivering submicronic grades of talc (e.g., obtained by a special delaminating (jet-milling) process), and which can be highly effective in the nucleation and important increasing of the degree of crystallinity of PLA [183]. Furthermore, a good affinity between the macromolecular chains of PLA and talc it is generally assumed [113].

On the other hand, the reinforcing effect of talc, increase of thermal stability and heat distortion temperature (HDT), are more advanced in highly filled composites. Shakoor et al. [183] have prepared and characterized the mechanical and thermomechanical properties of PLA filled with up to 30 wt.% ultra-fine talc (Fig. 7 shows its morphology as evidenced by SEM). By addition of 30 wt. % talc the Young's modulus increased from a value of 4.1 GPa for the neat PLA up to 9.8 GPa for



**Fig. 7.** SEM morphology of talc (Jet fine 3CC) used for the crystallization of PLA (with permission from the Ref. [183]).

composites, the reinforcing effect being also confirmed by the rise of storage moduli evidenced using DMA (Dynamic Mechanical Analysis).

#### 3.2.2. PLA-carbonaceous fillers

Utilization of carbon micro- and nano-fillers (carbon black (CB), graphite and graphite/graphene derivatives, single and multiwalled carbon nanotubes (CNT), fullerenes, etc.) in the industry of polymer composites has been attracted great scientific and industrial interest due to the high technological potential of such materials in many applications [215–217]. Due to their intrinsic characteristics the CNTs [216] are between the most considered nanofillers for mixing with various polymers (N.B. PLA is included). Thus, many reviews are in relation to the synthesis, structural and functional properties of CNTs [217–219].

PLA was used as polymeric matrix to produce micro- or (nano)composites containing carbonaceous fillers of different geometry [100,179, 220–223]. The PLA–carbonaceous fillers can show improved nucleating, mechanical, thermal and FR properties, tailored electrical and thermal conductivity, other specific features [3,224–229]. The composites characterized by electrical conductive properties can be promising as materials for the fabrication of sensors with sensitivity to strain, temperature or organic solvents [220,230], but also for the realization of technical items showing electromagnetic shielding (e.g. the case of foamed PLA composites containing carbon black (CB) or carbon nanofibers [98]).

On the other hand, a big number of studies have revealed that the combination of fillers of different geometry can dramatically improve PLA specific properties. To increase the electrical conductivity of PLA foams, Wu et al. [223] have used a combination of CNTs and CB. The electrical conductivity can be improved because the CNTs play the role of 'bridge', connecting CB particles and forming better network structure, due to their higher aspect ratio. At the same loading of filler, for the PLA composite foams the electrical conductivity followed the order:

CB-based sample < CNT-based sample < CB/CNT-based sample.

Both, the dispersion state [231] and the surface functionalization of CNTs [232,233] were found to be very important for the final morphology, electrical percolation threshold and thermal stability of PLA–CNT compounds.

It's a key point to discuss in this section the case of graphite fillers, nowadays rediscovered as exotic materials of the 21st century, due to an exceptional charge transport, thermal, optical, and mechanical properties [234]. Recently, it was evidenced an marked interest for the utilization of graphite and graphite derivatives (micro- or nano-fillers) in combination with various polymers, including PLA [3,99,235–240], to produce either, micro- and nanocomposites [241,242] designed with specific end-use properties. Graphite is consisting of graphene nanosheets which exhibit unique structural features and physical properties. Its effectiveness is evidently, higher where the graphite layers are separated and functionalized, and this is conceivable via different techniques [243,244]. Graphite/graphene (essentially an isolated single-atom plane of graphite [234]) (nano)fillers are suitable for applications where their properties like rigidity, heat stability, lubricant ability, thermal or antistatic to electrical conductivity are required. However, many research works are devoted to the exfoliation of previously intercalated graphite using different methods and to its adequate functionalization [245]. Graphite/graphene derivatives (intercalated/expandable graphite [238,240], expanded graphite [3, 235,237], exfoliated graphite nanoplatelets [99,241], etc.) have been associated with PLA matrix to produce (nano)composites by various techniques (once more there is a preference for melt-compounding [235,237], mixing in solution [246], other methods).

Kim et al. [241] have produced *via* melt-blending method and characterized the proprieties of PLA micro- and nano-composites obtained by the addition into PLA of respectively, natural graphite (NG) having micrometric particles (i.e. about 500 µm) to those of exfoliated graphite



**Fig. 8.** Electrical resistivity of PLA/exfoliated graphite and PLA/natural graphite (NG) composites as function of graphite content (with permission from the Ref. [241]).

obtained at laboratory scale by acid treatments and following the rapid thermal expansion at high temperature. Better morphology, thermal, mechanical and electrical properties were revealed in the case of nanocomposites, i.e. using graphite nanoplatelets (small stacks of graphene). As a key-example (Fig. 8), the percolation threshold for electrical conduction of PLA–exfoliated graphite nanocomposites was found to be at 3–5 wt. %, which is far for lower graphite content than that (10–15 wt. % NG) of PLA–NG composites.

Nevertheless, for extending PLA applications range, it has been demonstrated by us and our partners of research [235,237], that commercially available expanded graphite (EG) microfillers (mean diameter ( $d_{50}$ ) of 36 µm, dimension of primary particles of 35 nm) can be melt-blended with PLA using different techniques of addition. In correlation with filler loading, the PLA–EG composites were characterized by improved properties with respect to the neat PLA matrix: rigidity as evidenced by the values of Young's modulus in the tensile tests; improved crystallization kinetics, moderate increase in thermal stability, antistatic to conductive electrical properties, etc. Interestingly as remark regarding the morphology of composites, TEM analysis evidenced even the presence of graphene layers within PLA matrix. Additionally, as demonstrated by DMTA, melt-blending PLA with EG led to the enhancement of storage modulus (Fig. 9), and associated



Fig. 9. Evolution of storage modulus vs. temperature: neat PLA and PLA-expanded graphite composites (adapted, with permission from the Ref. [237]).

with the enhancement of crystallinity, this allows the use of PLA–EG composites in applications requiring higher temperatures of utilization.

It is worth mentioning that the fire measurements by cone calorimetry on PLA–EG samples proved also the beneficial role of graphite in the decrease of pHRR (peak of heat release rate). As example, the addition of 6% EG leads to a pHRR reduction of about 30% with respect to neat PLA (Fig. 10a), whereas no significant difference between TTI (time to ignition) was observed. The important amount of char formed during burning (Fig. 10b) was ascribed to the additional expansion of graphite layers provoked by both, the heat and gases/products of combustion. In fact, this assumption is supported by TEM observations on the residue after burning (Fig. 10c), images that have revealed even the presence of exfoliated graphene nanolayers.

In the frame of other study (Fukushima et al. [235]), it was revealed that the co-addition of EG and organically modified montmorillonite (i.e., Cloisite 30B) into PLA using the melt-blending technique provides (nano)composites that show significant enhancements in rigidity, thermal stability and FR properties with respect to the polymer matrix. The improvements of thermal and mechanical parameters were ascribed to the good (co)dispersion and to the co-reinforcement effect of fillers, whilst the fire retardant (FR) properties were found to be related to their combined action.

Still, like for CNTs, the number of studies regarding the FR properties of PLA–graphite composites is enough high. To produce FR biobased composites, up to 10 wt. % expandable graphite (previously intercalated with sulphuric acid) was added into PLA using a co-rotating twin screw extruder [238]. Then, the effects of filler addition have been examined (by TGA, cone calorimeter measurements and UL 94V testing). The best FR results were reported at minimum 5 wt. % (UL 94V test) and at 10 wt. % graphite loading following the cone calorimeter testing. Based on the TGA, at 5–10 wt. % graphite, a very limited acid catalysis of PLA chains was assumed. On the other hand, synergistic effects in terms of FR have been observed between expandable graphite and ammonium polyphosphate (APP) [240]. The optimal synergism it is reported for a PLA–15% APP/ graphite system with the 1:3 weight ratio of APP to graphite. In these experiments, PLA composites with 15 wt. % of APP/expandable graphite (1:3) showed a LOI (limiting oxygen index) value of 36.5% and V-0 rating in UL-94V tests. Accordingly, FR properties were greatly improved with respect to the composites containing only APP or expandable graphite.

#### 3.2.3. PLA-hydroxyapatite

PLA-hydroxyapatite (**HA**) composites [108,158,247–269] are of high interest especially for biomedical applications since they combine the osteoconductivity and bone bonding ability of HA with the absorbability and the easy processing of PLA and its copolymers.

Gültekin et al. [270] have studied the effects of various parameters such as (co)polymer type, HA loading (10-40 wt, %) and surface modification with silane coupling agents, on the mechanical and microstructural properties of the composites. Based on the tensile testing, the best results were reported for PLLA composites containing HA treated with 1 wt. % aminofunctional silane and PDLA-HA treated with 0.5-wt. % mercaptopropyltrimethoxy silane. Following also the surface modification of HA with silane derivatives, Zhang et al. [271] have reported for PLA-HA composites improved interfacial adhesion and ultimate mechanical properties (e.g. the bending strength was enhanced with about 28%). Nevertheless, the mechanical strength still fails to meet the demands of the fixture of weight bearing bones. Thus, in some studies the carbon fibers (CF), which are widely used as a reinforcing material in the bone implant due to their great biocompatibility and high strength, have been associated with HA [157]. After the degradation in vitro for 3 months, the flexural strength and flexural modulus of the PLA-CF/HA felt respectively, only 13.2% and 5.4%, whereas it



Fig 10. (a–c). (a) HRR plotted against time at a defined heat flux of 35 kW/m<sup>2</sup>: neat PLA compared to PLA–EG composites with different loadings of expanded graphite (EG); illustration of the residual char formed following the cone calorimeter testing of PLA–EG composites (b) and TEM image of the residual product (c) (adapted, with permission from the Ref. [237]).

was not reported variation in pH values [158]. In fact, due to its alkalinity, HA can neutralize the acidic species formed following the degradation of PLA by hydrolysis and this can prevent the body from the negative effects of acidity.

#### 3.2.4. PLA-barium sulfate (BaSO<sub>4</sub>)

Remaining in the field of biomedical applications, it is noteworthy mentioning the interest for the utilization of PLA–barium sulfate (BaSO<sub>4</sub>) composites [272,273].

For developing radiopaque pancreatic stents the PLA-4 wt. % BaSO<sub>4</sub> composites were investigated by Lämsä et al. [274]. The authors concluded that the stent material (PLA-BaSO<sub>4</sub>) was not more toxic than the reference (i.e., steel material) in the rat pancreas during 21-days observation period.

Yang et al. [275] have studied the effects of precipitated  $BaSO_4$ modified with stearic acid. The morphologies, mechanical properties and thermal stability of samples with increased  $BaSO_4$  loading (up to 30 wt. %) were investigated. The results showed that PLA (a grade previously filled with 10% CaCO<sub>3</sub>) was toughened and reinforced simultaneously by incorporation of precipitated  $BaSO_4$ . The highest impact toughness and elongation at break were achieved at 15 wt. %  $BaSO_4$ , while the elastic modulus increased monotonically by growing  $BaSO_4$ amount.

#### 3.2.5. PLA–calcium carbonate and $\beta$ -tricalcium phosphate

Calcium carbonate (CaCO<sub>3</sub>) in both variants, as micro- and nano particles, has been used to produce respectively, PLA micro- and nanocomposites. Kim et al. [276] have compared the effects of the addition by melt-mixing into PLA of micro- and nanosized CaCO<sub>3</sub> treated with calcium stearate (1 wt. %). The modification of CaCO<sub>3</sub> particles enhanced the mechanical properties (tensile strength and modulus) of PLA-based composites, the improvements being more important by incorporation of nanosized CaCO<sub>3</sub> (amounts of up to 30 wt. %). On the other hand, the decreasing in the thermal stability of PLA composites (with respect to neat PLA) was ascribed to the basic nature of CaCO<sub>3</sub>.

In relation to the utilization in biomedical applications (e.g. composites for realization of implants) it is noticeable the association of  $\beta$ -tricalcium phosphate and CaCO<sub>3</sub> to produce poly(D,L-lactide)composites for bone replacements [277]. Following a similar objective, i.e. realization of implants, Schiller et al. [278,279] have combined the poly(D,L-lactide)–CaCO<sub>3</sub> for faster degradation, and poly(L,L-lactide)– calcium phosphate composites, to ensure mechanical stability and protection. To overcome problems like inflammatory reactions caused by acidic products following PLA degradation, the polyester was combined with basic filler (CaCO<sub>3</sub>). The filler neutralises the lactic acid produced during polymer degradation (pH values are well stabilized) and consequently, is increased the bioactivity of the material.

#### 3.2.6. PLA composites with other fillers

From a quick review of the state of the art it comes out that list of micro- and nanofillers already used for mixing with PLA and to produce micro- and (nano)composites is much longer: layered silicates [180, 280], mica [281–284], kaolin [113,285–288], zeolites [289–293], glass beads/microspheres [119], wollastonite [293–295], boehmite alumina [296,297], others.

It is worth mentioning that a great number of adequately modified fillers can lead to PLA nanocomposites which show remarkable improvements of properties evidenced even at very low nanofiller loading (usually 3–5%). For shortness, we will limit our comments concerning the huge potential of nanofillers. However, we recommend for more details and information, a recent review published by us and focused on PLA–nanocomposites [40].

Table 8 shows selected examples illustrating the key-role of filler addition on PLA properties.

On the other hand, it is important to precise that not all fillers have a beneficial effect on PLA properties. Unfortunately, the addition into PLA of some metal oxides (e.g., calcium oxide (CaO), magnesium oxide (MgO), zinc oxide (ZnO)) or other metallic compounds (e.g., layered double hydroxides), usually leads to the advanced degradation of PLA chains resulting in a sharp reduction of the thermo-mechanical properties of the polyester matrix. Moreover, it is of interest to note that to achieve the recycling of PLA to lactide, different "*unzipping*" depolymerization catalysts have been investigated with particular attention to alkali earth metal oxides, such as CaO and MgO [308].

Finally, it is important to take into account that the effect of mineral fillers on main properties of polymer composites depends on a big number of factors, such as filler loading and its inherent properties, filler particle size and shape, filler/polymer adhesion, method of fabrication to assure the good filler dispersion within the polymer matrix, and last but not least, the methods and conditions of processing [293].

#### Table 8

Selected examples assessing the key-role of fillers on PLA properties.

Filler	Beneficial effects into PLA	Reference
Talc	- Marked nucleating effect on PLA crystallization	[89,113]
	- Effective nucleating agent, the finer talc led to higher degree of crystallinity	[189]
	- Addition of 30 wt. % talc leads to the increase of Young's modulus from 4.1 GPa (neat PLA) to 9.8 GPa for composites	[183]
CNT	- Antistatic to electrical conductivity, good/improved thermal and mechanical properties (tensile strength and modulus), flame-retardant. crystallization, etc.	[3,40,179,225–227]
CNT and CB	- PLA with increased electrical conductivity	[223]
Graphite derivatives	- Percolation threshold and electrical conductivity adding exfoliated graphite	[241]
	- Addition of expanded graphite: higher rigidity (Young's modulus and storage modulus), improved crystallization	[235,237]
	kinetics, moderate increase in thermal stability, FR properties (alone or in synergistic blends with OMLS)	
Layered silicates	- Stiffness, high tensile and flexural strength, increased HDT, flame-retardant properties, better processing	[3,40,178,282,298-300]
	(kinetics of crystallization), barrier properties, etc.	
Hydroxyapatite	- Composites designed for biomedical applications with specific end-use properties (osteoconductivity and	[270,271]
	bone bonding ability), reinforcing effects	
	- HA neutralize the acidic species formed following the degradation of PLA	[158]
Calcium carbonate	Addition of up 30 wt.% micro- and nanosized CaCO <sub>3</sub> previously treated with calcium stearate enhanced PLA	[276]
	mechanical properties	
Fillers/additives used in FR systems	- PLA/Al(OH) <sub>3</sub> composite is capable of reconciling flame resistance with feedstock recycling of PLA to cyclic	[301]
	monomer	[176]
	(PFR) or starch and lignin	[170]
	Supervisite effects in terms of FR between expandable graphite and APP	[240]
	- PIA composites assessing FR properties obtained using (nano)fillers and traditional FR additives (melamine	[3, 176, 240, 300, 302 - 307]
	derivatives metal hydroxides phosphorous derivatives such as APP or phosphinates etc.)	
Treated ZnO	UV screening and antibacterial properties	[40.102.103]
CaO, MgO	"Unzipping" depolymerization catalysts allowing PLA recycling	[308]
Treated ZnO CaO, MgO	UV screening and antibacterial properties "Unzipping" depolymerization catalysts allowing PLA recycling	[40,102,103] [308]

# 4. Case study: PLA–calcium sulfate composites designed with special end-use properties

Composites of PLA–CaSO<sub>4</sub> (calcium sulfate (CS), anhydrite or hydrated forms) have been firstly considered in biomedical applications for bone reparation, in situ forming scaffolds or for the realization of implant materials comprising antibiotics, drugs or other therapeutic agents [309–315]. CS was considered an unusually biocompatible material which is completely resorbed following its implantation [312].

Following an original study developed by our research group [316], and in response to the demand for enlarging PLA applications range while reducing its production cost, it was demonstrated that commercially available PLA can be effectively melt-blended with previously dried gypsum [316–321], a by-product directly issued from the lactic acid (LA) production process (Fig. 11).

In fact, the basic constitutional unit of PLA, LA (2-hydroxypropanoic acid) is obtained by carbohydrate fermentation using appropriate bacterial strain. Following the treatment with calcium hydroxide, the broth containing calcium lactate is filtered to remove cells, carbon treated, evaporated and acidified with sulphuric acid to get LA and calcium sulfate [28,58,322]. For each kilogram of LA produced, about 1 kg of gypsum is formed as a coproduct [322]. Only small quantities of gypsum produced under current conditions are used as soil conditioners for replacing mined gypsum. Therefore, there is a need for new prospects in which gypsum can be made more profitable in parallel with the reduction of costs of LA and PLA. However, to decrease the amount of this by-product (gypsum), some technological improvements in LA production are already considered [28].

This section will reveal that this coproduct from LA manufacture, i.e. gypsum, can be used as microfiller to produce PLA composites designed with specific end-use properties. This is due to unexpected favourable interactions existing between calcium sulfate (CS) and PLA, and owed to the possibility to obtain highly loaded composites (i.e., up to 50 wt. % filler) with quite well-distributed particles using the conventional melt-compounding approach. From the perspective of "green chemistry", as well as economics, CS is a logical filler choice for cost reduction of PLA due to its availability as a waste stream from LA production [323].

#### 4.1. Calcium sulfate (CaSO<sub>4</sub>) as filler for melt-mixing with PLA

Calcium sulfate (CS) hemihydrate (CaSO<sub>4</sub> $\cdot$ 0.5H<sub>2</sub>O)—the by-product obtained from LA production process was provided by Galactic s.a. and dried at various temperatures to obtain several forms of CS anhydrite (Fig. 12). CS hemihydrate can be found in  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ - forms in function of the production method [324]:  $\alpha$ - CS hemihydrate is typically obtained by the wet dehydration of gypsum dihydrate in an autoclave (under pressure),  $\beta$ - CS hemihydrate is formed by dry-dehydration (usually at temperatures above 100 °C, under air). This last filler (i.e.  $\beta$ - CS hemihydrate) was used as raw-material for the production of anhydrites in the frame of experimental studies [316].



**Fig. 12.** Experimental routes considered for the preparation of fillers for melt-blending with PLA: (a)  $\beta$ -anhydrite III route; (b)  $\beta$ -anhydrite II route (with permission, from the Ref. [319]).

PLA is stable in the molten state provided that it is adequately stabilized and dried with a maximum acceptable water content of 250 ppm, or even below 50 ppm in the case of processing at high temperature [7]. Therefore, it is of prime importance to dry (dehydrate) also the CS hemihydrate (CaSO<sub>4</sub>·0.5H<sub>2</sub>O) prior to melt-compounding. As aforementioned, drying gypsum, i.e. CS dihydrate, under atmospheric pressure (at above 100 °C) favors β-CS hemihydrate formation. Further increasing the temperature allows producing unstable β-anhydrite III (AIII) (formed at about 200 °C) and stable β-anhydrite II (AII), generated according to the experimental procedure at 500 °C. Following different investigations, it was concluded that the  $\beta$ -anhydrite form AII is much better suited for melt-blending with PLA than AIII, which is by far too sensitive to atmospheric water absorption (Fig. 13). It is important to point out that CS anhydrites, i.e., AIII or AII, can react very quickly or very slowly with water, thus they have received the name, respectively, soluble and insoluble anhydrite.



Fig. 11. Gypsum as by-product resulted from the lactic acid production process (adapted, from the Ref. [28]).



Fig. 13. Comparative water uptake of All and AllI at different exposure time under atmospheric conditions (adapted, with permission from the Ref. [316]).

#### 4.2. Highly filling PLA with $\beta$ -calcium sulfate anhydrite II (AII)

In a first study [316], PLA composites have been produced by meltblending PLA ( $M_{n(PLA)} = 74,500$ , dispersity index = 2.1, D-isomer content = 4.3%) and previously dried CS hemihydrate ( $d_{50}$  ranging from 9 to 43 µm) in a Brabender bench scale kneader at the temperature of 190 °C. Due to PLA sensitivity towards hydrolysis, it has firstly demonstrated that formation of  $\beta$ -anhydrite II (AII) by adequate thermal treatments is a prerequisite. In contrast, even at lower loading of filler, the melt-blending PLA with AIII or CS hemihydrate triggered substantial decrease in the molecular weights of PLA. In the absence of any surface treatment, higher mechanical performances were obtained for particle size close to 10 µm, thus AII ( $d_{50} = 9$  µm) was selected for more comprehensive studies [316,318,325–327]. In composites, adding up to 50 wt. % AII into PLA, the tensile strength (Fig. 14a) gradually



**Fig. 14. (a, b)**. Tensile strength of neat PLA compared to PLA-All composites (**a**); Increase of Young's modulus (in %) by filling PLA with up to 50 wt. %All (**b**); (adapted, with permission from the Ref. [316]).

decreased with filler content passing from 61 MPa (neat PLA) to 35 MPa. In contrast, Young's modulus (Fig. 14**b**) increased with filler loading with about 70% adding 50 wt. % AII.

Nevertheless, a tensile strength higher than 45 MPa typically found for the composites filled with 30–40 wt. % All was considered as an optimistic result in the perspective of potential applications.

To evaluate the affinity between the PLA matrix and AII particles, the recorded tensile data have been compared with the prediction values obtained using classical models, i.e., of Einstein and Nicolais–Narkis. Accordingly, it was concluded that favourable interactions are more likely dominant between AII particles and the ester functions of the PLA backbone [316]. Well-dispersed  $\beta$ -AII particles with various geometries and quite broad size distribution were clearly evidenced by SEM analysis (Fig. 15 (**a**, **b**)) at the surface of cryofractured composites. It is worth pointing out that such quality of dispersion and interfacial adhesion was obtained without any previous surface treatment of particles and using a short time of melt-compounding.

From TGA measurements it has been found that PLA–AII composites are characterized by good thermal stability, as the addition of filler (AII is thermally stable) is leading to composites with equal, or even higher thermal stability than the neat polyester matrix. Furthermore, as it was demonstrated by DMTA (Pluta et al. [327]), filling PLA with AII is leading to the increase of the storage modulus in a broad temperature range (Fig. 16). Therefore, due to unexpected favourable interactions existing between CS and PLA, the dehydration of gypsum hemihydrate to form  $\beta$ -anhydrite II (AII) might not only be economically viable, but utilization of this filler can also open the way to highly filled PLA–AII composites characterized by good thermal and mechanical properties.

### 4.3. Surface treatments of anhydrite II (AII)

To offer better value, usually the fillers are "coated" and/or surfacetreated to improve mechanical properties, moisture-resistance, reduce surface energy and melt viscosity, enhance dispersion and processing characteristics, etc. [182,328–332]. Surface modifiers such as fatty acids and their salts, silanes, titanates, zirconates, etc., are generally indicated for the treatment of mineral fillers. This transforms the original hydrophilic surface into a hydrophobic one, reducing the water absorption and weakening the forces of attraction between the particles of filler. For instance, a surface treatment, such as the coating with stearic acid (SA) can dramatically reduce the surface energy of the mineral particles [328,329,332].

Blends of dried CS ( $\beta$ -anhydrite II form (AII) with d<sub>50</sub> of 9 µm) having various AII/SA ratios (from 99.6:0.4 up to 98:2, by weight) were used to produce PLA-AII composites [333]. The comparative DSC analysis of



**Fig. 15. (a, b)**. SEM pictures of cryofractured surfaces of PLA–40 wt.% All composites at low (**a**) and high magnification (**b**) (adapted, with permission from the ref. [316]).

composites has firstly proved that the addition of AII filler coated by 2% SA (AII<sub>c</sub>) conferred cold crystallization properties to PLA matrix, likely as a result of SA effects (Fig. 17). Additionally, in relation to the thermal stability as determined by TGA, it was observed that, somewhat



**Fig. 16.** Dependencies of storage modulus (E') versus temperature: unfilled PLA compared to PLA–20 wt. % All and PLA–40 wt. % All composites (adapted, with permission from the Ref. [327]).

surprisingly, all PLA–AII<sub>c</sub> composites were characterized by slightly higher thermal stability compared to the composites containing noncoated AII. This improvement was ascribed to the modification of the dispersion and/or size of AII triggered by the coating with SA, with beneficial influence on the thermal stability of composites. Regarding the mechanical properties, the increase of filler content decreased the tensile strength properties and interestingly enough, in all cases utilization of AIIc (AII/SA in 98/2 ratio by weight) led to lower tensile strength values, the differences being more evident at higher filling, i.e. 40 wt. % (Fig. 18).

In this context it is noteworthy mentioning that in the group of Pukánszky et al. [334], PLA–CS (AII) composites were prepared from PLA ( $M_n = 88,500 \text{ g/mol}$  and dispersity ( $M_w/M_n$ ) = 1.8, D-isomer less than 2%) and a natural CaSO<sub>4</sub> filler (AII) to study the developed structure in microcomposite and the interaction between components. The filler ( $d_{50}$  of 4.4 µm) was coated with SA to modify the interactions with the polymeric matrix. Mechanical properties changed only slightly with increasing the amounts of uncoated filler, but the coating resulted in a drastic change of tensile properties. The quantitative estimation of interfacial interactions and their comparison to existing data proved that the interaction of PLA and CaSO<sub>4</sub> corresponds to values observed in other mineral filled polymers. On the other hand, the reinforcing effect of the coated filler with SA was found extremely poor.

Concerning the impact properties, it has been reported that in some cases, the incorporation of mineral fillers at levels needed to produce useful effects, triggers a significant decrease in the impact resistance. Indeed, at increased filler loading (30 or 40 wt. %) a dramatically drop in impact resistance was reported for PLA-AII composites with respect to neat PLA [316]. Interestingly, by using AII<sub>c</sub> excellent impact performances are seen even at high filling (e.g. an increasing of 170% by filling with 40 wt. % AII<sub>c</sub> with respect to the addition into PLA of a similar amount of non-treated AII). From the perspective of impact performances, SA seems be an excellent surface modifier for AII, which can reduce the interactions between filler and polyester matrix (PLA) [334], allowing obtaining the required good dispersion, easy debonding and prompt microvoids formation, as effect of the impact solicitation. Besides, the AII/SA ratio and SA percentage in composites are reported to play a key-role in maximizing the impact resistance of highly filled PLA (Fig. 19).

Last but not least, it is important to point out that additional experiments were realized to produce highly filled composites (e.g. PLA–40% AII) using AII with different surface treatments, i.e. metal stearates, silanes, etc. Substantial improvements in thermal stability and mechanical properties (tensile strength and modulus), were obtained where the filler was previously silanized, e.g. by 1–2% [3-(methacryloyloxy)propyl]trimethoxysilane.

#### 4.4. Addition of plasticizers into PLA-AII composites

Unfortunately, as aforementioned, at filler amount higher than 20 wt. % AII, the composites are characterized by low impact resistance [316]. Thus, for some applications such as the extrusion of films or fabrication of containers - blown, thermoformed and injection molded, these composites do not have the toughness/impact resistance or the ductility required for processing (e.g., to avoid the susceptibility to break down during extrusion) and they need to be modified in order to fulfil these requirements. Plasticizers are frequently used, not only to increase the flexibility and ductility of glassy polymers, but also to improve the dispersion in filled systems, and also the processability. The ideal plasticizer for PLA can be any product (preferable, biodegradable), sufficiently non-volatile and which has a relatively low molecular weight to produce a substantial reduction of glass transition temperature (T<sub>g</sub>) and adequate mechanical properties, i.e., a decrease of Young's modulus, an increase in ductility and impact resistance [19,335-337]. It is well-known that for instance the monomer, lactide itself, is considered as one of the best plasticizers for PLA [68,338], but its drawback



Fig. 17. Comparative DSC measurements on PLA-(20-40) wt. % All and Allc composites (second heating, with ramp of 10°C/min) (adapted, from the Ref. [333]).

is the very quick migration to the polymer surface, which is observed when PLA with high content of lactide is processed. To find out other alternatives, different commercial or synthesized plasticizer systems have been considered: oligomers of lactic acid (OLA) [339–341]; partial fatty acid esters, glycerol esters, citrates, citrate oligoesters, dicarboxylic esters [68,135,342–348]; higher molecular weight plasticizers like poly(ethylene glycol) [349–354]; poly(propylene glycol) [355–357], and more recently, polymeric adipates [358–360].

Among the different commercially available products shown to work well for improving PLA toughness/impact properties, low molecular weight esters, i.e., bis(2-ethylhexyl) adipate (DOA), glyceryl triacetate (GTA), as well as polymeric adipates (Glyplast 206/3NL – it will be noted hereinafter Glyp3 and Glyplast 206/7 – Glyp7), characterized by different molecular weights have been added as third component into highly filled PLA–AII composites via melt-compounding [326].

The efficiency of low molecular weight esters (GTA, DOA) and polymeric adipates (Glyp3 and Glyp7) has already been considered with different PLA grades, their effectiveness being confirmed mainly at high amount of plasticizer, i.e., 15–20 wt. % [336,358]. Often, at high percentage of plasticizer, the PLA compositions are characterized by low tensile strength with respect to the neat PLA. Accordingly, in order to preserve the mechanical performances of highly filled PLA–AII composites (40 wt. % filler) at good level, the percentage of plasticizer was limited to 10 wt. % [326]. Regarding the thermal stability of composites containing plasticizers (i.e., PLA–40% AII- 10% plasticizer), due to the volatility of plasticizers, was not surprising a deterioration of the thermal properties compared to the composites without plasticizer. Because GTA and DOA are characterized by higher volatility when compared to Glyp, an advanced decrease in the thermal stability of the composites obtained with these low molecular weight plasticizers was evidenced, e.g., by the lower value of the onset of thermal degradation ( $T_{5\%}$ ). By contrary, PLA–AII–Glyp compositions do not exhibit any significant loss under 300 °C, result that can be connected to the possibility of processing at higher temperature.

The SEM analysis of the cryofractured samples (Figs. 20 (**a**–**d**)) have revealed that the composites plasticized with polymeric adipates contain larger aggregates than the blends performed using low molecular weight plasticizers – in which case, particles with lower dimension were observed. This result seems to indicate that the low molecular weight plasticizers tend to further improve the dispersion state of All in the related composition, when compared with the polymeric plasticizers. Additionally, for the ternary blend (PLA–AII–DOA) the phase separation of plasticizer (DOA) from the matrix was clearly stressed out (Fig. 20**a**). Undeniably, it is important to remind that in PLA–DOA



Fig. 18. Tensile strength of neat PLA with respect to PLA-All composites with/without filler treated by stearic acid (adapted, from the Ref. [333]).



**Fig. 19.** Notched impact resistance (Izod) of neat PLA compared to PLA–40 wt. % All composites, where All is coated with different percentages of stearic acid (it is indicated the wt. % of SA in composite) (adapted, from the Ref. [333]).



Fig. 20. (a-d). SEM pictures of the cryofractured composites (PLA-40% AlI-10% plasticizer): a- DOA; b- GTA; c- Glyp3; d- Glyp 7 (adapted, with permission from the Ref. [326]).

blends the PLA matrix becomes saturated with this plasticizer at a certain concentration (at about 5 wt. %) and above this amount a phase separation can occur [336].

Regarding the mechanical properties, addition of plasticizer (10 wt. %) into PLA-AII compositions led to a decrease of both, tensile strength and Young's modulus. Because the plasticizer behaves like a solvent when mixed with a polymer, the macromolecular chains cohesion is decreased and tensile strength properties are thus reduced. It is interesting to stress out that the maximum tensile strength of PLA-AII composites containing 10 wt. % plasticizer was obtained using polymeric plasticizers (31 MPa) instead of low molecular weight plasticizers such as GTA (26 MPa) or DOA (only 18 MPa). The more important decrease of tensile strength recorded using DOA is not surprisingly due to its limited miscibility with PLA. On the other hand, the impact resistance values (see Fig. 21) obtained using polymeric adipates–Glyp3 and Glyp7, i.e. 3.0 and 3.6 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> respectively, represent an attractive increase of the impact performances with respect to the composites without plasticizer, i.e. PLA–40% AII (only an impact resistance of 1.5 kJ/m<sup>2</sup>). Moreover, addition of low molecular weight plasticizers into PLA-AII compositions, i.e., DOA and GTA, led to a more spectacular increase of



Fig. 21. Notched impact resistance- Izod of different PLA composites with/without plasticizer (%, by weight) (with permission, from the Ref. [326]).

impact resistance (values of 4.4 and 6.4 kJ/m<sup>2</sup>, respectively). As remark, the PLA–AII–GTA composites showed also the most significant increase of the nominal strain at break. Following the mechanical properties, it was concluded that the addition of GTA and Glyp in PLA–AII compositions has shown the most attractive compromise of both impact and tensile strength properties, and these ternary compositions seem to be the most adaptive for further applications where the toughness is a critical requirement.

#### 4.5. Addition of impact modifiers

It is generally recognized that the brittleness of PLA and PLA based composites is a main drawback which is limiting PLA applications, from commodity to high engineering/performance materials, thus various strategies have been considered to improve PLA toughness [93,94,361–376].

Regarding the PLA–AII composites, unfortunately, at filler amount higher than 20 wt. %, they were characterized by lower impact resistance than the neat PLA [316]. As aforementioned, addition of selected plasticizers, a general approach used to increase the impact resistance of polymers, presents some drawbacks such as, the decrease of tensile strength properties and of glass transition temperature (T<sub>g</sub>). Additionally, the thermal stability of plasticized PLA is usually decreased due to the volatility of plasticizers that have been incorporated into the polyester matrix [326].

Another important option that can be followed for increasing impact resistance/toughness is represented by addition into PLA of selected impact modifiers (**IM**) [93,377–383]. Among the different commercially available products, some specific ethylene copolymers are between the most considered IMs to improve PLA toughness [12,364,384–386]. The main issue in producing toughened plastics is the adequate dispersion of the elastomer as small domains, which will initiate the plastic deformation and will absorb the impact mechanical energy. Following preliminary studies, it was found that the addition of Biomax<sup>®</sup> Strong 100 (BS) – (supplier DuPont) remarkably improved the impact properties of PLA. The notched Izod impact resistance increased from 2.6 kJ/m<sup>2</sup>–value obtained for the pristine PLA, to 4.6 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> by addition



Fig. 22. Notched impact resistance (Izod) of PLA-All composites with/without BS as impact modifier (with permission, from the Ref. [319]).

of 5 wt. % ethylene–acrylate copolymer (i.e. BS) or even to more than 12 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> by addition of 10 wt. % BS into PLA [319]. In a second experimental step, the IM (up to 10 wt. % BS) has been added into the highly filled PLA–AII compositions (30–40 wt. % filler) and these composites were characterized with particular attention paid to the impact properties (Fig. 22). Accordingly, the addition of up to 10 wt. % BS led to a surprising two- to three-fold increasing of impact resistance (Izod), excellent thermal stability and typically good filler dispersion (conform SEM investigation).

Furthermore, Pluta et al. [377] have compared two techniques for the addition of BS into PLA–AII composites: (1) the direct melt blending of all components (PLA, 40% AII and 10% BS) in a single step and (2) the previously coating *via* solvent casting of AII by BS, followed by the melt-mixing of coated filler (noted as AII<sub>CBS</sub>) with PLA. Selected SEM micrographs of the tensile fractured surfaces of selected PLA compositions are shown in Fig. 23 (a-d).

By comparison with the composite without IM (i.e. PLA– 40 wt. % AII, with an impact resistance of only 1.5 kJ/m<sup>2</sup>), the addition of BS led to a major increasing of the impact properties. Obvious, better results were obtained using BS-coated filler (AII<sub>cBS</sub>), i.e. a value of  $5.4 \text{ kJ/m}^2$ , than by the direct mixing of all components (3.6 kJ/m<sup>2</sup>). In fact, the presence of BS-layer at the interface between PLA matrix and AII filler, improves distinctly the ability of composites (PLA–AII<sub>cBS</sub>) to dissipate the energy provided during impact loading. By considering the thermo-mechanical properties and structural modifications, it was assumed that the "core (filler)–shell (elastomer)" approach ascribed to AII<sub>cBS</sub> could disclose a practical interest in production of PLA composites designed with improved impact resistance over a wider temperature region.



Fig. 23. (a-d). SEM micrographs of the tensile fractured surfaces: (a) PLA-BS, (b) PLA-AII, (c) PLA-AII-BS, and (d) PLA-AII<sub>cBS</sub> (adapted, with permission from the Ref. [377]).

#### 4.6. PLA-calcium sulfate composites with flame retardant (FR) properties

PLA composites are of interest for the fabrication of electrical/ electronic devices or automotive items requiring good mechanical, thermal and FR properties. As for traditional engineering polymers, different approaches can be investigated to produce PLA with tailored FR properties. Among them, has to be mentioned the addition into PLA of selected nano- and microfillers, frequently in association with FR additives [3,95]. Usually the FR compositions are complex, while the list of nanofillers with FR effectiveness in PLA is relatively longue: organo-modified clays [235,299,300,387–392], carbon nanotubes (CNT) [3,229,393,394], other types of nanoparticles, or their combinations with traditional FR additives [173,174,303,395].

In many cases are wanted synergies with traditional FR additives such as melamine derivatives [302–304], metal hydroxides [300,305, 306], phosphorous derivatives such as ammonium polyphosphate (APP) [176,240,304,307] or phosphinates [396], etc. Unfortunately, most of the products that can provide PLA with flame retardancy, sometimes trigger problems such as the loss of mechanical and thermal properties due to the degradation of the polyester matrix, aspects that need to be considered when targeting a potential application. Unfortunately, because of their flammability and dripping during combustion, PLA–AII composites cannot be recommended for applications where advanced FR properties has been investigated.

#### 4.6.1. Hybrid (nano)composites with FR properties

In order to obtain PLA–AII composites characterized by specific enduse FR properties, the co-addition of selected organo-modified layered silicates (OMLS) was considered [3,298,397]. Two organo-modified layered silicates (OMLS) have been used as nanofillers for melt-mixing with PLA and AII: Bentone 104 (noted as B104)—supplier Elementis Specialties and Cloisite 30B (C30B) – supplier Southern Clay Products [298]. SEM analyses of ternary compositions (PLA–AII–OMLS) have once more evidenced the good dispersion of the microfiller (AII) into PLA matrix (Fig. 24), thus it was not excluded an additional beneficial effect due to the co-addition and intercalation of OMLS between PLA macromolecular chains.

Regarding the thermal and mechanical performances of hybrid (nano)composites obtained by the co-addition of AII and OMLS, these materials are characterized by quite high tensile strength and rigidity, whereas an important increase in thermal stability (of about 20°C for  $T_{5\%}$ ) with respect to neat PLA was evidenced by TGA. This was ascribed to a synergistic effect conferred by the dispersion of nano- and micro-filler into the polyester matrix.

OMLS have received much attention for their positive influence on the thermo-mechanical and barrier properties, but also in terms of flame retardancy, because OMLS are leading to the formation of a ceramic protective surface layer during combustion [398,399]. Since All is inert to the flame, there is no heat of combustion added by the micro-filler presence, nor additional endothermic effect during heating as observed with specific FR fillers such as aluminium hydroxide or magnesium hydroxide. As illustrated in Fig. 25, during UL94 HB testing PLA and PLA–AII composites burn with drips (behaviour which could limit their utilization in electrical applications), whereas the (nano)composites (PLA–AII–OMLS) burn without drips and an important charring is formed owing to the presence of nano-clay.

In another context, the specificity of fire tests can be for discussion. Accordingly, the FR properties conferred by OMLS are sometimes better displayed by using the cone calorimeter testing, frequently at a heat flux of 35 kW/m<sup>2</sup>. In these tests, the neat PLA started to burn after 75s and has shown the highest pHRR, i.e., of 374 kW/m<sup>2</sup>. For all formulations containing OMLS, an intumescent char was formed and in all cases the presence of AII increased the time to ignition (TTI) compared to PLA–OMLS nanocomposites or to neat PLA. Furthermore, the formation of the char layer is believed to be principally responsible for the reduction of HRR during cone calorimeter experiments. Indeed, the PLA–AII–OMLS hybrid (nano)composites have shown the most important reduction of pHRR (i.e. of about 40%) with respect to neat PLA [298].

It is noteworthy mentioning that these results were validated by up-scaling (Fig. 26) using twin-screw extruders as main equipment (e.g. Leistritz type ZSE 18 HP-40D). Selected OMLS and All microfillers (e.g. All from LA process or as alternative, calcium sulfate (All) manufactured from high purity natural gypsum) were used as dispersed phases. Interestingly in relation to the FR properties, the fire tests by cone calorimetry proved a decrease by more than 45% of pHRR with respect to neat PLA, result that was reasonably ascribed to a better morphology/dispersion obtained using the twin-screw extruder, assumption validated by SEM analysis.

#### 4.6.2. PLA-CaSO<sub>4</sub> (AII)-melamine phosphate as halogen free FR composites

Unfortunately, PLA–AII–OMLS (nano)composites cannot be classified according to UL 94V test, which can be a key-requirement for a potential utilization in electronic applications. Thus, following another experimental approach, PLA–AII composites with advanced FR properties, i.e., the category V0 (UL-94V test), have been obtained using selected non-halogenated FRs.

After the preliminary testing of different melamine based products with PLA, Melapur MP (melamine phosphate, today the product of BASF), has been selected for melt-blending with PLA (3051D, NatureWorks) and AII ( $\beta$ -anhydrite II, 9 µm) [401]. It is noteworthy mentioning that MP can be successfully used to obtain FR polymeric composites (based also on PLA [303]), while in many papers and reviews [402] is given information about its FR mechanism. As it was evidenced by TGA measurements (Fig. 27), the addition of MP into PLA or in PLA-AII blends is leading to composites showing the decrease of the max. temperature of degradation (T<sub>d</sub>) with respect to the neat PLA matrix and PLA-AII composites. This result was ascribed to the degradation of PLA due to presence of water molecules and of acidic species produced following the heating of FR additive, i.e., MP.



Fig. 24. SEM pictures of the cryofractured surfaces of hybrid (nano)composites: PLA-40% All-3% B104 (a) and PLA-40% All-3% C30B (b) (adapted, with permission from the Ref. [298]).



Fig. 25. Illustration of the behaviour during UL94 HB testing: specimens burned with drips (PLA (a) and PLA-40% AlI (b)) and without drips (PLA-40% AlI-3% B104 (c), and residual specimens (d) (adapted, based on the Refs. [298,400]).

Fig. 28 shows the aspect of residual specimens (3.2 mm thickness) following the UL 94V (vertical) fire testing. Depending on formulation, different behaviours were observed. On one hand, PLA-AII composites cannot be classified according to UL 94V due to the dripping and combustion of specimens up to the holding clamp. On the other hand, co-addition of AII (25 wt. %) and MP (15 wt. %) allowed only a V2 rating, while a classification V0 is reached by increasing the loading of FR product (i.e. MP) at 25 wt. % in PLA compounds. In addition, regarding the FR properties of these composites, it is noticeable that the limiting oxygen index (LOI) of PLA-25 wt. % AII (LOI = 23%) increased to above 33% following the co-addition of 25% MP into PLA-AII. Lastly, by considering the overall performances of PLA-AII-MP composites (good tensile strength and rigidity, (values of 40 MPa and 4300 MPa (Young'modulus), respectively), FR properties, i.e. V0 category, etc.) it is assumed that these FR PLA composites are of potential interest for further utilization in engineering applications.

4.7. Final considerations regarding the properties and applications of  $PLA-CaSO_4$  composites

PLA can be effectively melt blended with previously dehydrated gypsum, so called CS anhydrite II (AII), by-product from LA fabrication process. These two products (PLA and AII) from the same source as origin can lead by melt mixing to polymer composites characterized by promising thermo-mechanical performances (thermal stability, rigidity, tensile strength, etc.) ascribed to the good filler dispersion and appropriate interfacial properties. Utilization of AII produced by using natural gypsum is also an alternative [316,334, 403]. Moreover, like for other mineral-filled polymers, addition of a third component into PLA–AII compositions, i.e., plasticizers, impact modifiers, nucleating agents, clays, flame retardants (FRs), etc., has been considered to obtain new PLA composites with specific enduse performances (Table 9).



Fig. 26. Production of PLA-AII-OMLS hybrid (nano)composites at semi-pilot scale (adapted, from the Ref. [400]).



Fig. 27. TGA and d-TG of binary (PLA-MP and PLA-AII) and of ternary composites (PLA-AII-MP) with respect to the neat PLA (under N2, ramp of 20 °C/min).

#### 5. Summary and future prospects

PLA, a polyester produced from renewable resources, has actually a key-position in the market of biopolymers and is used for various applications, going from biomedical, packaging and textile fibers, to engineering items. Nowadays, the market of PLA turns from "*disposable*" (packaging and textiles) to more "*durable*" materials. However, the utilization in biomedical sector of PLA products of high added value is remaining of high interest (drug delivery systems, surgical implant devices, orthopaedic devices, etc.).

Unfortunately, PLA suffers from some shortcomings (low- ductility and toughness, glass transition and heat distortion temperature, rate of crystallization; high sensitivity to moisture and fast degradation by hydrolysis, etc.). In addition, specific end-use properties are required for the different applications, such as flame retardancy, antistatic to conductive electrical characteristics, anti–UV, antibacterial or barrier characteristics, and so on.

Thus, the reinforcing of PLA matrix with natural or synthetic fibers, the addition of micro- and nanofillers associated with selected additives, is considered as a powerful method allowing obtaining specific end-use characteristics and major improvements of properties.

This review is an insight on the current research, recent progress and key trends in the field of PLA and of material composites based on PLA. In this goal, different aspects have been concerned, going from the production and selection of PLA matrix, to the preparation and characterization of composites designed with specific end-use properties.

PLA composites are very promising materials since they can show improved performances (high strength and rigidity, enhanced thermal stability, higher HDT and better processing (crystallization ability), low flammability, antistatic to conductive electrical characteristics, barrier properties, and so forth), while maintaining the specific properties of biodegradability of the polymer matrix.

With few exceptions, the methods to produce PLA composites remain similar to those used for other polymers, with a preference for the meltcompounding approach. The most representative PLA composites are reviewed in relation to the nature of dispersed phases (reinforcing fibers, fillers, additives, etc.) and by assessing the enhancements induced in the mechanical, thermal, FR, specific end-use properties, etc. with respect to the neat polyester matrix. On the other hand, there is a special focus on some composites designed for biomedical applications, such as PLA reinforced/filled with hydroxyapatite, several calcium salts, barium sulfate etc. To limit the length of this contribution, the realizations in the field of PLA nanocomposites are less developed here.

It is also noteworthy to mention that some micro- and nanoreinforcements for PLA (e.g. cellulose derivatives) are under current development, and in this context can be predicted a growing trend for the production and use of new PLA (nano)composites, mainly based on renewable bioresources.



Fig. 28. Classification of PLA-All composites (without/ with MP) according to UL-94V test and illustration of residual specimens after the vertical burning test.

#### Table 9

Innovative PLA-CaSO<sub>4</sub> (AII) composites obtained by valorisation of gypsum by-product from lactic acid fabrication process (adapted, from the Ref. [377]).

PLA composites/ [References]	Main characteristics	Potential utilization
PLA – CaSO <sub>4</sub> (AII) [316,318,321,327,333]	Rigidity (high modulus), good tensile strength and thermal stability, barrier proprieties	Biodegradable rigid packaging, engineering applications
PLA – AII – plasticizers (impact modifiers) [326,377]	Improved impact resistance and toughness, crystallization properties	Packaging, applications requiring ductility and impact resistance
PLA – AII – clays [8,298,397]	Increased time to ignition and low rate of heat release (cone calorimetry), UL 94HB – HB category, anti-dripping properties	Technical components requiring FR properties
PLA – AII – halogen-free flame retardants [8,401]	Advanced flame-retardant properties, i.e. V0 rating according to UL 94V test obtained by co-addition of All and selected halogen-free FRs (e.g. MP)	Engineering applications requiring V0 rating such as electrical or electronic devices

Furthermore, to illustrate the possibility to design the properties of composites, a special section was devoted to the production and characterization of innovative PLA-based products filled with thermally-treated calcium sulfate microfiller (anhydrite II), a by-product obtained in the lactic acid production process. Addition of a third component into PLA-AII compositions, i.e., plasticizers, impact modifiers, nucleating agents, organo-modified clays, FR additives, etc., has been considered to obtain new composites with specific end-use performances.

Regarding the perspectives, important advances (e.g. point of view enhancement of properties) are expected to be obtained by utilization as polymeric matrix of PLA stereocomplexes, of engineered PLA blends and alloys produced by reactive extrusion (REX). It is also assumed that the development of composites based on PLA is clearly in its early stages compared to the case of petrochemical polymers. Obviously, the level of performances is typically determined by the nature of dispersed phases, their adequate thermal stability, good interfacial adhesion properties and dispersion within the polymer matrix. Hence, the adequate selection and surface modification, the specific treatments to limit PLA degradation and finally the good dispersion, still remain a challenge for obtaining better performances. Thus, it is believed that further work needs to be done with the fibers and fillers of interest for their surface treatment (compatibilization and functionalization) using various techniques and adequate (pre)mixing with the polyester matrix. For the biomedical sector, in the attendance of biocomposites more performants and tailored with specific end-use properties, the controlled degradation of polymeric matrix is remaining a key-issue.

Very promising developments in the synergy aspects are furthermore expected by realization of hybrid PLA (nano)composites and efforts should be made in this direction. Co-addition of micro- and nanofillers, their combination with conventional additives, utilization of combinations of fillers and reinforcing fibers, etc., represent possible approaches leading to new PLA composites designed with specific end-use properties for various applications, going from the biomedical to the engineering sectors.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors wish to thank the Wallonia Region and European Community for general support in the frame of the Convergence program: SINOPLISS, POLYTISS and TECHNOPOLY projects, the FEDER 2014–2020 program: PROSTEM, MACOBIO and BIOMAT projects. M. Murariu thanks also to the Wallonia Region, Nord-Pas de Calais Region and European Community for the financial support in the frame of INTERREG projects—MABIOLAC (grant FW 1.3.17) and NANOLAC (grant FW 1.1.8).

#### References

- L. Shen, J. Haufe, M.K. Patel, Product Overview and Market Projection of Emerging Bio-based Plastics. PRO-BIP 2009, Copernicus Institute for Sustainable Development and Innovation, Utrecht University, Utrecht, 2009.
- [2] R. Babu, K. O'Connor, R. Seeram, Current progress on bio-based polymers and their future trends, Prog. Biomater. 2 (2013) 1–16.
- [3] M. Murariu, F. Laoutid, P. Dubois, G. Fontaine, S. Bourbigot, E. Devaux, C. Campagne, M. Ferreira, S. Solarski, Chapter 21–Pathways to biodegradable flame retardant

polymer (nano)composites, in: C.D. Papaspyrides, P. Kiliaris (Eds.), Polymer Green Flame Retardants, Elsevier, Amsterdam 2014, pp. 709–773.

- [4] J. Chen, Global Markets and Technologies for Bioplastics (BCC Research report PLS050C), 2014.
- [5] V. Flaris, G. Singh, Recent developments in biopolymers, J. Vinyl Add. Tech. 15 (2009) 1–11.
- [6] A. Gandini, M.N. Belgacem, 4–The state of the art of polymers from renewable resources, in: S. Ebnesajjad (Ed.), Handbook of Biopolymers and Biodegradable Plastics, William Andrew Publishing, Boston 2013, pp. 71–85.
- [7] L.T. Lim, R. Auras, M. Rubino, Processing technologies for poly(lactic acid), Prog. Polym. Sci. 33 (2008) 820–852.
- [8] P. Dubois, M. Murariu, The "green" challenge: high-performance PLA (nano) composites, JEC Compos. Mag. 45 (2008) 66–69.
- [9] R.P. Pawara, S.U. Tekalea, S.U. Shisodiaa, J.T. Totrea, A.J. Domb, Biomedical applications of poly(lactic acid), Recent Patents on Regenerative Medicine, 4, Bentham Science Publishers 2014, pp. 40–51.
- [10] L.T. Sin, Abdul R. Rahmat, Wan A.W.A. Rahman, 3–Applications of poly(lactic acid), in: S. Ebnesajjad (Ed.), Handbook of Biopolymers and Biodegradable Plastics, William Andrew Publishing, Boston 2013, pp. 55–69.
- [11] D. Notta-Cuvier, M. Murariu, J. Odent, R. Delille, A. Bouzouita, J.-M. Raquez, F. Lauro, P. Dubois, Tailoring polylactide properties for automotive applications: effects of co-addition of halloysite nanotubes and selected plasticizer, Macromol. Mater. Eng. 300 (2015) 684–698.
- [12] D. Notta-Cuvier, J. Odent, R. Delille, M. Murariu, F. Lauro, J.M. Raquez, B. Bennani, P. Dubois, Tailoring polylactide (PLA) properties for automotive applications: effect of addition of designed additives on main mechanical properties, Polym. Test. 36 (2014) 1–9.
- [13] R. Auras, B. Harte, S. Selke, An overview of polylactides as packaging materials, Macromol. Biosci. 4 (2004) 835–864.
- [14] G. Luckachan, C.K.S. Pillai, Biodegradable polymers—a review on recent trends and emerging perspectives, J. Polym. Environ. 19 (2011) 637–676.
- [15] Anonymous, European Bioplastics, Institute for Bioplastics and Biocomposites, nova-Institute (2015): Global production capacities of bioplastics 2019 (by material type)source: http://en.european-bioplastics.org/press/press-pictures/labelling-logos-charts/; (access date 5 Dec 2015) 2015.
- [16] J.T.J. Ravenstijn, The State-of-the-art on Bioplastics Products: Markets, Trends, and Technologies, 2010.
- [17] Y. Xu, J. Loi, P. Delgado, V. Topolkaraev, R.J. McEneany, C.W. Macosko, M.A. Hillmyer, Reactive compatibilization of polylactide/polypropylene blends, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 54 (2015) 6108–6114.
- [18] K. Hamad, M. Kaseem, H.W. Yang, F. Deri, Y.G. Ko, Properties and medical applications of polylactic acid: A review, Express Polym. Lett. 9 (2015) 435–455.
- [19] R.M. Rasal, A.V. Janorkar, D.E. Hirt, Poly(lactic acid) modifications, Prog. Polym. Sci. 35 (2010) 338–356.
- [20] P. Yadav, H. Yadav, V.G. Shah, G. Shah, G. Dhaka, Biomedical biopolymers, their origin and evolution in biomedical sciences: a systematic review, J. Clin. Diagn. Res. 9 (2015) 21–25.
- [21] S.M. Davachi, B. Kaffashi, Polylactic acid in medicine, Polym. Plast. Technol. Eng. 54 (2015) 944–967.
- [22] G. Castillo-Dalí, R. Velázquez-Cayón, M.A. Serrera-Figallo, A. Rodríguez-González-Elipe, J.-L. Gutierrez-Pérez, D. Torres-Lagares, Importance of poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) in scaffolds for guided bone regeneration: a focused review, J. Oral Implantol. 41 (2015) e152–e157.
- [23] N.C. Bleach, S.N. Nazhat, K.E. Tanner, M. Kellomäki, P. Törmälä, Effect of filler content on mechanical and dynamic mechanical properties of particulate biphasic calcium phosphate–polylactide composites, Biomaterials 23 (2002) 1579–1585.
- [24] L. Avérous, Biodegradable multiphase systems based on plasticized starch: a review, J. Macromol. Sci. Part C 44 (2004) 231–274.
- [25] L. Avérous, E. Pollet, Biodegradable polymers, in: L. Avérous, E. Pollet (Eds.), Environmental Silicate Nano-Biocomposites, Springer, London 2012, pp. 13–39.
- [26] K. Madhavan Nampoothiri, N.R. Nair, R.P. John, An overview of the recent developments in polylactide (PLA) research, Bioresour. Technol. 101 (2010) 8493–8501.
- [27] A.P. Gupta, V. Kumar, New emerging trends in synthetic biodegradable polymers— Polylactide: a critique, Eur. Polym. J. 43 (2007) 4053–4074.
- [28] E.T.H. Vink, S. Davies, Life cycle inventory and impact assessment data for 2014 Ingeo™ Polylactide Production, Ind. Biotechnol. 11 (2015) 167–180.
- [29] T. Yamanaka, H. Ohme, T. Inoue, Future directions for the research and development of polyesters: from high-performance to environmentally friendly, Pure Appl. Chem. 79 (2007) 1541–1551.

- [30] E.T.H. Vink, K.R. Rábago, D.A. Glassner, B. Springs, R.P. O'Connor, J. Kolstad, P.R. Gruber, The sustainability of NatureWorks<sup>™</sup> polylactide polymers and Ingeo<sup>™</sup> polylactide fibers: an update of the future, Macromol. Biosci. 4 (2004) 551–564.
- [31] R. Datta, M. Henry, Lactic acid: recent advances in products, processes and technologies—a review, J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol. 81 (2006) 1119–1129.
- [32] J. Lunt, Large-scale production, properties and commercial applications of polylactic acid polymers, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 59 (1998) 145–152.
- [33] J.C. Middleton, A.J. Tipton, Synthetic biodegradable polymers as orthopedic devices, Biomaterials 21 (2000) 2335–2346.
- [34] K.E. Perepelkin, Polylactide fibres: fabrication, properties, use, prospects. A review, Fibre Chem. 34 (2002) 85–100.
- [35] Anonymous, nova-Institut GmbH, Evolution of PLA production capacities worldwide 2011-2020; http://www.nova-institut.de/bio/data/images/12-08\_pla\_production\_capacities\_worldwide\_2011-2020\_100x70.jpg (Access 5 Dec 2015).
- [36] B. Gupta, N. Revagade, J. Hilborn, Poly(lactic acid) fiber: an overview, Prog. Polym. Sci. 32 (2007) 455–482.
- [37] R.E. Drumright, P.R. Gruber, D.E. Henton, Polylactic acid technology, Adv. Mater. 12 (2000) 1841–1846.
- [38] M. Jamshidian, E.A. Tehrany, M. Imran, M. Jacquot, S. Desobry, Poly-lactic acid: production, applications, nanocomposites, and release studies, Compr. Rev. Food Sci. Food Saf. 9 (2010) 552–571.
- [39] J.T. Wertz, T.C. Mauldin, D.J. Boday, Polylactic acid with improved heat deflection temperatures and self-healing properties for durable goods applications, ACS Appl. Mater. Interface 6 (2014) 18511–18516.
- [40] J.-M. Raquez, Y. Habibi, M. Murariu, P. Dubois, Polylactide (PLA)-based nanocomposites, Prog. Polym. Sci. 38 (2013) 1504–1542.
- [41] C. Smith, Why green plastics are here to stay, Compd. World (2012) 45-51.
- [42] C. Smith, Bio-focus Turns to Durability, Compd. World (2013) 31-36.
- [43] A.J.R. Lasprilla, G.A.R. Martinez, B.H. Lunelli, A.L. Jardini, R.M. Filho, Poly-lactic acid synthesis for application in biomedical devices – a review, Biotechnol. Adv. 30 (2012) 321–328.
- [44] L.T. Lim, R. Auras, M. Rubino, Processing technologies for poly(lactic acid), Prog. Polym. Sci. (Oxford) 33 (2008) 820–852.
- [45] R.M. Rasal, A.V. Janorkar, D.E. Hirt, Poly(lactic acid) modifications, Prog. Polym. Sci. (Oxford) 35 (2010) 338–356.
- [46] S.S. Ray, M. Bousmina, Biodegradable polymers and their layered silicate nanocomposites: In greening the 21st century materials world, Prog. Mater. Sci. 50 (2005) 962–1079.
- [47] H. Tsuji, Poly(lactide) stereocomplexes: formation, structure, properties, degradation, and applications, Macromol. Biosci. 5 (2005) 569–597.
- [48] X. Pang, X. Zhuang, Z. Tang, X. Chen, Polylactic acid (PLA): research, development and industrialization, Biotechnol. J. 5 (2010) 1125–1136.
- [49] J. Ahmed, S.K. Varshney, Polylactides-chemistry, properties and green packaging technology: a review, Int. J. Food Prop. 14 (2011) 37–58.
- [50] D. Garlotta, A literature review of poly(lactic acid), J. Polym. Environ. 9 (2001) 63-84.
- [51] O. Avinc, A. Khoddami, Overview of poly(lactic acid) (PLA) fibre, Fibre Chem. 41 (2009) 391–401.
- [52] R. Mehta, V. Kumar, H. Bhunia, S.N. Upadhyay, Synthesis of poly(lactic acid): a review, J. Macromol. Sci. Part C 45 (2005) 325–349.
- [53] S. Slomkowski, S. Penczek, A. Duda, Polylactides—an overview, Polym. Adv. Technol. 25 (2014) 436–447.
- [54] A. Toncheva, M. Spasova, D. Paneva, N. Manolova, I. Rashkov, Polylactide (PLA)based electrospun fibrous materials containing ionic drugs as wound dressing materials: a review, Int. J. Polym. Mater. 63 (2014) 657–671.
- [55] H. Tsuji, Polylactides, Biopolymers Online, Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, 2005.
- [56] S. Inkinen, M. Hakkarainen, A.-C. Albertsson, A. Södergård, From lactic acid to poly(lactic acid) (PLA): characterization and analysis of PLA and its precursors, Biomacromolecules 12 (2011) 523–532.
- [57] A. Södergård, M. Stolt, Properties of lactic acid based polymers and their correlation with composition, Prog. Polym. Sci. 27 (2002) 1123–1163.
- [58] N. Narayanan, P.K. Roychoudhury, A. Srivastava, L (+) lactic acid fermentation and its product polymerization, Electron. J. Biotechnol. 7 (2004) 167–179.
- [59] E.T.H. Vink, K.R. Rábago, D.A. Glassner, P.R. Gruber, Applications of life cycle assessment to NatureWorks<sup>™</sup> polylactide (PLA) production, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 80 (2003) 403–419.
- [60] Anonymous, NatureWorks broadens its range of chemical intermediates based on renewable feedstocks (http://www.natureworksllc.com/News-and-Events/Press-Releases/2011/07-06-11-Meso-Lactide; (access date 8 Dec 2015)).
- [61] K. Masutani, Y. Kimura, Chapter 1 PLA synthesis. From the monomer to the polymer, Poly(lactic acid) Science and Technology: Processing, Properties, Additives and Applications, The Royal Society of Chemistry 2015, pp. 1–36.
- [62] D. Farrington, J. Lunt, S. Davies, R. Blackburn, Poly (lactic acid) fibers, Biodegradable and sustainable fibres, 6 (2005) 191–220.
- [63] L. Xiao, B. Wang, G. Yang, M. Gauthier, in: Dhanjoo N. Ghista (Ed.), Poly(lactic acid)-based biomaterials: synthesis, modification and applications, Biomedical Science, Engineering and Technology, Prof. InTech, ISBN: 978-953-307-471-9, 2012, http://dx.doi.org/10.5772/23927 (Available from: http://www.intechopen.com/ books/biomedical-science-engineering-and-technology/poly-lactic-acid-basedbiomaterials-synthesis-modification-and-applications).
- [64] P. Gruber, M. O'Brien, Polylactides "NatureWorks® PLA", Biopolymers Online, Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, 2005.
- [65] A.C. Silvino, P.S. Corrêa, M.L. Dias, Preparation of PLLA/PDLA stereocomplexes using a novel initiator based on Mg(II) and Ti(IV) alkoxides, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 131 (2014), http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/app.40771 (n/a-n/a).

- [66] S. Taguchi, Current advances in microbial cell factories for lactate-based polyesters driven by lactate-polymerizing enzymes: towards the further creation of new LAbased polyesters, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 95 (2010) 1421–1428.
- [67] D.E. Henton, P. Gruber, J. Lunt, J. Randall, Polylactic acid technology, Natural Fibers, biopolymers and biocomposites, 2005 527–577.
- [68] S. Jacobsen, H.G. Fritz, Plasticizing polylactide—the effect of different plasticizers on the mechanical properties, Polym. Eng. Sci. 39 (1999) 1303–1310.
- [69] J.-M. Raquez, R. Rany-Ratiarison, M. Murariu, P. Dubois, Reactive extrusion of PLA-based materials: from synthesis to reactive melt-blending, Poly(lactic acid) Science and Technology: Processing, Properties, Additives and Applications, The Royal Society of Chemistry 2015, pp. 99–123 (Chapter 4).
  [70] R. Ramy-Ratiarison, V. Lison, J.-M. Raquez, E. Duquesne, P. Dubois, Synthesis of
- [70] R. Ramy-Ratiarison, V. Lison, J.-M. Raquez, E. Duquesne, P. Dubois, Synthesis of melt-processable PLA-based stereocomplexes through a sustainable meltapproach, Green Chem. 16 (2014) 1759–1763.
- [71] A. Gallos, G. Fontaine, S. Bourbigot, Reactive extrusion of stereocomplexed poly-L,D-lactides: processing, characterization, and properties, Macromol. Mater. Eng. 298 (2013) 1016–1023.
- [72] Anonymous, Sulzer Polylactides (PLA)—the bio-based alternative to modern thermoplastics (Access date 29.11.2015).
- [73] J. Slager, A.J. Domb, Biopolymer stereocomplexes, Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 55 (2003) 549–583.
- [74] M. Kakuta, M. Hirata, Y. Kimura, Stereoblock polylactides as high-performance biobased polymers, Polym. Rev. 49 (2009) 107–140.
- [75] K. Fukushima, Y. Kimura, Stereocomplexed polylactides (Neo-PLA) as highperformance bio-based polymers: their formation, properties, and application, Polym. Int. 55 (2006) 626–642.
- [76] H. Ajiro, Y.-J. Hsiao, T.H. Thi, T. Fujiwara, M. Akashi, A stereocomplex of poly(lactide)s with chain end modification: simultaneous resistances to melting and thermal decomposition, Chem. Commun. 48 (2012) 8478–8480.
- [77] R.-Y. Bao, W. Yang, W.-R. Jiang, Z.-Y. Liu, B.-H. Xie, M.-B. Yang, Q. Fu, Stereocomplex formation of high-molecular-weight polylactide: a low temperature approach, Polymer 53 (2012) 5449–5454.
- [78] Y. Liu, J. Sun, X. Bian, L. Feng, S. Xiang, B. Sun, Z. Chen, G. Li, X. Chen, Melt stereocomplexation from poly(L-lactic acid) and poly(D-lactic acid) with different optical purity, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 98 (2013) 844–852.
- [79] N. López-Rodríguez, I. Martínez de Arenaza, E. Meaurio, J.R. Sarasua, Improvement of toughness by stereocomplex crystal formation in optically pure polylactides of high molecular weight, J. Mech. Behav. Biomed. Mater. 37 (2014) 219–225.
- [80] H.T. Oyama, S. Abe, Stereocomplex poly(lactic acid) alloys with superb heat resistance and toughness, ACS Sustain. Chem. Eng. 3 (2015) 3245–3252.
- [81] K.S. Anderson, M.A. Hillmyer, Melt preparation and nucleation efficiency of polylactide stereocomplex crystallites, Polymer 47 (2006) 2030–2035.
- [82] M. Brzeziński, T. Biela, Micro- and nanostructures of polylactide stereocomplexes and their biomedical applications, Polym. Int. 64 (2015) 1667–1675.
- [83] W. Zhong, J. Ge, Z. Gu, W. Li, X. Chen, Y. Zang, Y. Yang, Study on biodegradable polymer materials based on poly(lactic acid). I. Chain extending of low molecular weight poly(lactic acid) with methylenediphenyl diisocyanate, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 74 (1999) 2546–2551.
- [84] G.L. Baker, E.B. Vogel, M.R. Smith, Glass transitions in polylactides, Polym. Rev. 48 (2008) 64–84.
- [85] A. Nuzzo, S. Coiai, S.C. Carroccio, N.T. Dintcheva, C. Gambarotti, G. Filippone, Heatresistant fully bio-based nanocomposite blends based on poly(lactic acid), Macromol. Mater. Eng. 299 (2014) 31–40.
- [86] M. Murariu, A.-L. Dechief, R. Ramy-Ratiarison, Y. Paint, J.-M. Raquez, P. Dubois, Recent advances in production of poly(lactic acid) (PLA) nanocomposites: a versatile method to tune crystallization properties of PLA, Nanocomposites 1 (2015) 71–82.
- [87] B.D. Ulery, L.S. Nair, C.T. Laurencin, Biomedical applications of biodegradable polymers, J. Polym. Sci. Part B: Polym. Phys. 49 (2011) 832–864.
- [88] H.K. Makadia, S.J. Siegel, Poly lactic-co-glycolic acid (PLGA) as biodegradable controlled drug delivery carrier, Polymers 3 (2011) 1377–1397.
- [89] A.M. Harris, E.C. Lee, Improving mechanical performance of injection molded PLA by controlling crystallinity, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 107 (2008) 2246–2255.
- [90] Anonymous, NatureWorks LLC- Ingeo Resin Product Guideaccessed 29 nov. 2015; http://www.natureworksllc.com/~/media/Technical\_Resources/one-pagers/ingeoresin-grades-brochure\_pdf.pdf.
- [91] T. Mukherjee, N. Kao, PLA based biopolymer reinforced with natural fibre: a review, J. Polym. Environ. 19 (2011) 714–725.
- [92] S. Saeidlou, M.A. Huneault, H. Li, C.B. Park, Poly(lactic acid) crystallization, Prog. Polym. Sci. 37 (2012) 1657–1677.
- [93] K.S. Anderson, K.M. Schreck, M.A. Hillmyer, Toughening polylactide, Polym. Rev. 48 (2008) 85–108.
- [94] H. Liu, J. Zhang, Research progress in toughening modification of poly(lactic acid), J. Polym. Sci. Part B: Polym. Phys. 49 (2011) 1051–1083.
- [95] S. Bourbigot, G. Fontaine, Flame retardancy of polylactide: an overview, Polym. Chem. 1 (2010) 1413–1422.
- [96] S. Bocchini, G. Camino, Flammability and thermal stability in clay/polyesters nanobiocomposites, Green Energy Technol. (2012) 265–285.
- [97] Y. Fu, L. Liu, J. Zhang, Manipulating dispersion and distribution of graphene in PLA through novel interface engineering for improved conductive properties, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 6 (2014) 14069–14075.
- [98] S. Frackowiak, J. Ludwiczak, K. Leluk, K. Orzechowski, M. Kozlowski, Foamed poly(lactic acid) composites with carbonaceous fillers for electromagnetic shielding, Mater. Des. 65 (2015) 749–756.
- [99] E.M. Sullivan, Y.J. Oh, R.A. Gerhardt, B. Wang, K. Kalaitzidou, Understanding the effect of polymer crystallinity on the electrical conductivity of exfoliated graphite nanoplatelet/polylactic acid composite films, J. Polym. Res. 21 (2014).

- [100] J. Yu, N. Wang, X. Ma, Fabrication and characterization of poly(lactic acid)/acetyl tributyl citrate/carbon black as conductive polymer composites, Biomacromolecules 9 (2008) 1050–1057.
- [101] Y. Huang, T. Wang, X. Zhao, X. Wang, L. Zhou, Y. Yang, F. Liao, Y. Ju, Poly(lactic acid)/graphene oxide-ZnO nanocomposite films with good mechanical, dynamic mechanical, anti-UV and antibacterial properties, J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol. 90 (2015) 1677–1684.
- [102] R. Pantani, G. Gorrasi, G. Vigliotta, M. Murariu, P. Dubois, PLA–ZnO nanocomposite films: water vapor barrier properties and specific end-use characteristics, Eur. Polym. J. 49 (2013) 3471–3482.
- [103] M. Murariu, A. Doumbia, L. Bonnaud, A.L. Dechief, Y. Paint, M. Ferreira, C. Campagne, E. Devaux, P. Dubois, High-performance polylactide/ZnO nanocomposites designed for films and fibers with special end-use properties, Biomacromolecules 12 (2011) 1762–1771.
- [104] J.K. Pandey, A. Pratheep Kumar, M. Misra, A.K. Mohanty, L.T. Drzal, R.P. Singh, Recent advances in biodegradable nanocomposites, J. Nanosci. Nanotechnol. 5 (2005) 497–526.
- [105] C. Martin, Features-compounding PLA on twin-screws: what testing reveals, http://www.ptonline.com/articles/compounding-pla-on-twin-screws-what-testing-reveals (accessed 10 Dec 2015, Plastics Technology Magazine) 2014.
- [106] J.-W. Rhim, A.K. Mohanty, S.P. Singh, P.K.W. Ng, Effect of the processing methods on the performance of polylactide films: thermocompression versus solvent casting, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 101 (2006) 3736–3742.
- [107] B. Braun, J. Dorgan, D. Knauss, Reactively compatibilized cellulosic polylactide microcomposites, J. Polym. Environ. 14 (2006) 49–58.
- [108] J. Li, X.L. Lu, Y.F. Zheng, Effect of surface modified hydroxyapatite on the tensile property improvement of HA/PLA composite, Appl. Surf. Sci. 255 (2008) 494–497.
- [109] B.-H. Lee, H.-S. Kim, S. Lee, H.-J. Kim, J.R. Dorgan, Bio-composites of kenaf fibers in polylactide: Role of improved interfacial adhesion in the carding process, Compos. Sci. Technol. 69 (2009) 2573–2579.
- [110] J. Ganster, J. Erdmann, H.P. Fink, Tailored PLA materials with biobased fibers, Kunstst. Int. 101 (2011) 46–49.
- [111] T. Fujiura, T. Okamoto, T. Tanaka, Y. Imaida, Improvement of mechanical properties of long jute fiber reinforced polylactide prepared by injection molding process, WIT Trans. Ecol. Environ. 138 (2010) 181–188.
- [112] L. Yu, K. Dean, L. Li, Polymer blends and composites from renewable resources, Prog. Polym. Sci. 31 (2006) 576–602.
- [113] S. Ouchiar, G. Stoclet, C. Cabaret, E. Georges, A. Smith, C. Martias, A. Addad, V. Gloaguen, Comparison of the influence of talc and kaolinite as inorganic fillers on morphology, structure and thermomechanical properties of polylactide based composites, Appl. Clay Sci. 116-117 (2015) 231–240.
- [114] F. De Santis, R. Pantani, Melt compounding of poly (lactic acid) and talc: assessment of material behavior during processing and resulting crystallization, J. Polym. Res. 22 (2015) 1–9.
- [115] E. Lezak, Z. Kulinski, R. Masirek, E. Piorkowska, M. Pracella, K. Gadzinowska, Mechanical and thermal properties of green polylactide composites with natural fillers, Macromol. Biosci. 8 (2008) 1190–1200.
- [116] J. Ambrosio-Martín, M.J. Fabra, A. Lopez-Rubio, J.M. Lagaron, Melt polycondensation to improve the dispersion of bacterial cellulose into polylactide via melt compounding: enhanced barrier and mechanical properties, Cellulose 22 (2015) 1201–1226.
- [117] S. Siengchin, Reinforced flax mat/modified polylactide (PLA) composites: impact, thermal, and mechanical properties, Mech. Compos. Mater. 50 (2014) 257–266.
- [118] A. Jaszkiewicz, A.K. Bledzki, P. Franciszczak, Improving the mechanical performance of PLA composites with natural, man-made cellulose and glass fibers—a comparison to PP counterparts, Polim. Polym. 58 (2013) 435–442.
- [119] R. Malinowski, K. Janczak, P. Rytlewski, A. Raszkowska-Kaczor, K. Moraczewski, T. Zuk, Influence of glass microspheres on selected properties of polylactide composites, Compos. Part B 76 (2015) 13–19.
- [120] F. Yu, T. Liu, X. Zhao, X. Yu, A. Lu, J. Wang, Effects of talc on the mechanical and thermal properties of polylactide, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 125 (2012) E99–E109.
- [121] S.Y. Lee, I.A. Kang, G.H. Doh, H.G. Yoon, B.D. Park, Q. Wu, Thermal and mechanical properties of wood flour/talc-filled polylactic acid composites: effect of filler content and coupling treatment, J. Thermoplast. Compos. Mater. 21 (2008) 209–223.
- [122] S.M. Ogbomo, K. Chapman, C. Webber, R. Bledsoe, N.A. D'Souza, Benefits of low kenaf loading in biobased composites of poly(l-lactide) and kenaf fiber, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 112 (2009) 1294–1301.
- [123] S.Y. Gu, C.Y. Zou, K. Zhou, J. Ren, Structure-rheology responses of polylactide/calcium carbonate composites, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 114 (2009) 1648–1655.
- [124] A.N. Frone, S. Berlioz, J.F. Chailan, D.M. Panaitescu, D. Donescu, Cellulose fiberreinforced polylactic acid, Polym. Compos. 32 (2011) 976–985.
- [125] J. Lee, S. Park, S. Kim, Preparation of cellulose nanowhiskers and their reinforcing effect in polylactide, Macromol. Res. 21 (2013) 1218–1225.
- [126] N. Graupner, G. Ziegmann, F. Wilde, F. Beckmann, J. Müssig, Procedural influences on compression and injection moulded cellulose fibre-reinforced polylactide (PLA) composites: Influence of fibre loading, fibre length, fibre orientation and voids, Compos. A: Appl. Sci. Manuf. 81 (2016) 158–171.
- [127] C. Ye, G. Ma, W. Fu, H. Wu, Effect of fiber treatment on thermal properties and crystallization of sisal fiber reinforced polylactide composites, J. Reinf. Plast. Compos. 34 (2015) 718–730.
- [128] S. Pilla, S. Gong, E. O'Neill, L. Yang, R.M. Rowell, Polylactide-recycled wood fiber composites, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 111 (2009) 37–47.
- [129] O. Faruk, A.K. Bledzki, H.-P. Fink, M. Sain, Biocomposites reinforced with natural fibers: 2000–2010, Prog. Polym. Sci. 37 (2012) 1552–1596.
- [130] S.K. Ramamoorthy, M. Skrifvars, A. Persson, A review of natural fibers used in biocomposites: plant, animal and regenerated cellulose fibers, Polym. Rev. 55 (2015) 107–162.

- [131] O. Faruk, A.K. Bledzki, H.P. Fink, M. Sain, Progress report on natural fiber reinforced composites, Macromol. Mater. Eng. 299 (2014) 9–26.
- [132] M.J. John, S. Thomas, Biofibres and biocomposites, Carbohydr. Polym. 71 (2008) 343–364.
- [133] A.K. Mohanty, M. Misra, G. Hinrichsen, Biofibres, biodegradable polymers and biocomposites: an overview, Macromol. Mater. Eng. 276-277 (2000) 1–24.
- [134] N. Graupner, A.S. Herrmann, J. Müssig, Natural and man-made cellulose fibrereinforced poly(lactic acid) (PLA) composites: an overview about mechanical characteristics and application areas, Compos. A: Appl. Sci. Manuf. 40 (2009) 810–821.
- [135] K. Oksman, M. Skrifvars, J.F. Selin, Natural fibres as reinforcement in polylactic acid (PLA) composites, Compos. Sci. Technol. 63 (2003) 1317–1324.
- [136] E. Bodros, I. Pillin, N. Montrelay, C. Baley, Could biopolymers reinforced by randomly scattered flax fibre be used in structural applications? Compos. Sci. Technol. 67 (2007) 462–470.
- [137] M. Pracella, M.M.-U. Haque, M. Paci, V. Alvarez, Property tuning of poly(lactic acid)/ cellulose bio-composites through blending with modified ethylene-vinyl acetate copolymer, Carbohydr. Polym. 137 (2016) 515–524.
- [138] K.L. Pickering, M.G.A. Efendy, T.M. Le, A review of recent developments in natural fibre composites and their mechanical performance, Compos. A: Appl. Sci. Manuf. 83 (2016) 98–112.
- [139] A. Célino, S. Freour, F. Jacquemin, P. Casari, The hygroscopic behavior of plant fibres: a review, Front. Chem. 1 (2013), http://dx.doi.org/10.3389/fchem.2013.00043 (prepublished online).
- [140] A. Bismarck, I. Aranberri-Askargorta, J. Springer, T. Lampke, B. Wielage, A. Stamboulis, I. Shenderovich, H.-H. Limbach, Surface characterization of flax, hemp and cellulose fibers; surface properties and the water uptake behavior, Polym. Compos. 23 (2002) 872–894.
- [141] K. Oksman, Y. Aitomäki, A.P. Mathew, G. Siqueira, Q. Zhou, S. Butylina, S. Tanpichai, X. Zhou, S. Hooshmand, Review of the recent developments in cellulose nanocomposite processing, Compos. A: Appl. Sci. Manuf. 83 (2016) 2–18.
- [142] X. Xia, W. Liu, L. Zhou, Z. Hua, H. Liu, S. He, Modification of flax fiber surface and its compatibilization in polylactic acid/flax composites, Iran. Polym. J. (2015) 1–11.
- [143] R.A. Shanks, A. Hodzic, D. Ridderhof, Composites of poly(lactic acid) with flax fibers modified by interstitial polymerization, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 99 (2006) 2305–2313.
- [144] Y. Cao, K. Goda, Y. Wu, Mechanical properties of kenaf fibers reinforced biodegradable composites, Proceedings of 2007 International Conference on Advanced Fibers and Polymer Materials, ICAFPM 2007 (2007) 299–302.
- [145] P. Pan, B. Zhu, W. Kai, S. Serizawa, M. Iji, Y. Inoue, Crystallization behavior and mechanical properties of bio-based green composites based on poly(L-lactide) and kenaf fiber, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 105 (2007) 1511–1520.
- [146] T. Nishino, K. Hirao, M. Kotera, K. Nakamae, H. Inagaki, Kenaf reinforced biodegradable composite, Compos. Sci. Technol. 63 (2003) 1281–1286.
- [147] Anonymous, RTP Company–GLASS FIBER REINFORCED PLA BIOPLASTIC(last access 15 Dec 2015) http://www.rtpcompany.com/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/reinforced-pla.pdf.
- [148] E. Pirhonen, G. Grandi, P. Törmälä, Bioactive glass fiber/polylactide composite, Key Eng. Mater. 192-195 (2001) 725–728.
- [149] L. Varila, T. Lehtonen, J. Tuominen, M. Hupa, L. Hupa, In vitro behaviour of three biocompatible glasses in composite implants, J. Mater. Sci. Mater. Med. 23 (2012) 2425–2435.
- [150] K. Ahtiainen, L. Sippola, M. Nurminen, B. Mannerström, S. Haimi, R. Suuronen, J. Hyttinen, T. Ylikomi, M. Kellomäki, S. Miettinen, Effects of chitosan and bioactive glass modifications of knitted and rolled polylactide-based 96/4 L/D scaffolds on chondrogenic differentiation of adipose stem cells, J. Tissue Eng. Regen. Med. 9 (2015) 55–65.
- [151] M. Huttunen, P. Törmälä, M. Kellomäki, Mechanical properties of poly-A-hydroxyacids reinforced with bioactive glass and polylactide fiber reinforcements in the same composites, 8th World Biomaterials Congress 2008 2008, p. 723.
- [152] T. Palmgren, P. Ylinen, R.M. Tulamo, M. Kellomäki, P. Törmälä, P. Rokkanen, Lumbar intervertebral disc replacement using bioabsorbable self-reinforced poly-L-lactide full-threaded screws, or cylindrical implants of polylactide polymers, bioactive glass and Polyactive™, Vet. Comp. Orthop. Traumatol. 16 (2003) 138–144.
- [153] J.A. Roether, J.E. Gough, A.R. Boccaccini, L.L. Hench, V. Maquet, R. Jérôme, Novel bioresorbable and bioactive composites based on bioactive glass and polylactide foams for bone tissue engineering, J. Mater. Sci. Mater. Med. 13 (2002) 1207–1214.
- [154] X. Huang, Fabrication and properties of carbon fibers, Materials 2 (2009) 2369.
- [155] Y.Z. Wan, Y.L. Wang, F.G. Zhou, G.X. Cheng, Influence of fiber surface treatment on properties of C3D/PLA composites, J. Mater. Sci. Lett. 20 (2001) 1715–1718.
- [156] Y.Z. Wan, Y.L. Wang, X.H. Xu, Q.Y. Li, In vitro degradation behavior of carbon fiberreinforced PLA composites and influence of interfacial adhesion strength, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 82 (2001) 150–158.
- [157] J. Chłopek, A. Morawska-Chochół, G. Bajor, M. Adwent, A. Cieślik-Bielecka, M. Cieślik, D. Sabat, The influence of carbon fibres on the resorption time and mechanical properties of the lactide–glycolide co-polymer, J. Biomater. Sci. Polym. Ed. 18 (2007) 1355–1368.
- [158] L. Shen, H. Yang, J. Ying, F. Qiao, M. Peng, Preparation and mechanical properties of carbon fiber reinforced hydroxyapatite/polylactide biocomposites, J. Mater. Sci. Mater. Med. 20 (2009) 2259–2265.
- [159] K.-C. Cheng, Y.-H. Lin, W. Guo, T.-H. Chuang, S.-C. Chang, S.-F. Wang, T.-M. Don, Flammability and tensile properties of polylactide nanocomposites with short carbon fibers, J. Mater. Sci. 50 (2015) 1605–1612.
- [160] M. Thunga, K. Chen, D. Grewell, M.R. Kessler, Bio-renewable precursor fibers from lignin/polylactide blends for conversion to carbon fibers, Carbon 68 (2014) 159–166.
- [161] G. Siqueira, J. Bras, A. Dufresne, Cellulosic bionanocomposites: a review of preparation, properties and applications, Polymers 2 (2010) 728.

- [162] S. Kalia, A. Dufresne, B.M. Cherian, B.S. Kaith, L. Avérous, J. Njuguna, E. Nassiopoulos, Cellulose-based bio- and nanocomposites: a review, Int. J. Polym. Sci. 2011 (2011).
- [163] A.K. Bledzki, A. Jaszkiewicz, D. Scherzer, Mechanical properties of PLA composites with man-made cellulose and abaca fibres, Compos. A: Appl. Sci. Manuf. 40 (2009) 404–412.
- [164] C.I.R. Boissard, P.E. Bourban, C.J.G. Plummer, R.C. Neagu, J.A.E. Månson, Cellular biocomposites from polylactide and microfibrillated cellulose, J. Cell. Plast. 48 (2012) 445–458.
- [165] C. Courgneau, D. Rusu, C. Henneuse, V. Ducruet, M.F. Lacrampe, P. Krawczak, Characterisation of low-odour emissive polylactide/cellulose fibre biocomposites for car interior, Express Polym Lett 7 (2013) 787–804.
- [166] X. Dai, Z. Xiong, S. Ma, C. Li, J. Wang, H. Na, J. Zhu, Fabricating highly reactive biobased compatibilizers of epoxidized citric acid to improve the flexural properties of polylactide/microcrystalline cellulose blends, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 54 (2015) 3806–3812.
- [167] X. Dai, Z. Xiong, H. Na, J. Zhu, How does epoxidized soybean oil improve the toughness of microcrystalline cellulose filled polylactide acid composites? Compos. Sci. Technol. 90 (2014) 9–15.
- [168] M.S. Huda, A.K. Mohanty, L.T. Drzal, M. Misra, E. Schut, Physico-mechanical properties of "green" composites from polylactic acid (PLA) and cellulose fibers, Global Plastics Environmental Conference 2004–Plastics: Helping Grow a Greener Environment, GPEC 2004 (2004) 75–87.
- [169] A.P. Mathew, K. Oksman, M. Sain, Mechanical properties of biodegradable composites from poly lactic acid (PLA) and microcrystalline cellulose (MCC), J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 97 (2005) 2014–2025.
- [170] D.M. Fox, J. Lee, M. Zammarano, D. Katsoulis, D.V. Eldred, L.M. Haverhals, P.C. Trulove, H.C. De Long, J.W. Gilman, Char-forming behavior of nanofibrillated cellulose treated with glycidyl phenyl POSS, Carbohydr. Polym. 88 (2012) 847–858.
- [171] P. Dhar, D. Tarafder, A. Kumar, V. Katiyar, Effect of cellulose nanocrystal polymorphs on mechanical, barrier and thermal properties of poly(lactic acid) based bionanocomposites, RSC Adv. 5 (2015) 60426–60440.
- [172] K.-Y. Lee, J.J. Blaker, A. Bismarck, Surface functionalisation of bacterial cellulose as the route to produce green polylactide nanocomposites with improved properties, Compos. Sci. Technol. 69 (2009) 2724–2733.
- [173] D.M. Fox, J. Lee, C.J. Citro, M. Novy, Flame retarded poly(lactic acid) using POSSmodified cellulose. 1. Thermal and combustion properties of intumescing composites, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 98 (2013) 590–596.
- [174] D.M. Fox, M. Novy, K. Brown, M. Zammarano, R.H. Harris Jr., M. Murariu, E.D. McCarthy, J.E. Seppala, J.W. Gilman, Flame retarded poly(lactic acid) using POSS-modified cellulose. 2. Effects of intumescing flame retardant formulations on polymer degradation and composite physical properties, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 106 (2014) 54–62.
- [175] L. Costes, F. Laoutid, F. Khelifa, G. Rose, S. Brohez, C. Delvosalle, P. Dubois, Cellulose/ phosphorus combinations for sustainable fire retarded polylactide, Eur. Polym. J. 74 (2016) 218–228.
- [176] C. Réti, M. Casetta, S. Duquesne, S. Bourbigot, R. Delobel, Flammability properties of intumescent PLA including starch and lignin, Polym. Adv. Technol. 19 (2008) 628–635.
- [177] Anonymous, NatureWorks LLC. Technology Focus Report: Polylactic acid containing fillers and fibers, Accessed on 21 Nov 2015.
- [178] S.S. Ray, M. Okamoto, Biodegradable polylactide and its nanocomposites: opening a new dimension for plastics and composites, Macromol. Rapid Commun. 24 (2003) 815–840.
- [179] M. Brzeziński, T. Biela, Polylactide nanocomposites with functionalized carbon nanotubes and their stereocomplexes: A focused review, Mater. Lett. 121 (2014) 244–250.
- [180] P. Bordes, E. Pollet, L. Avérous, Nano-biocomposites: biodegradable polyester/ nanoclay systems, Prog. Polym. Sci. 34 (2009) 125–155.
- [181] C. Kaynak, A.R. Erdogan, Mechanical and thermal properties of polylactide/talc microcomposites: before and after accelerated weathering, Polymer. Adv. Tech. (2015), http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/pat.3721 n/a-n/a (in press).
- [182] M.B. Abu Bakar, Y.W. Leong, A. Ariffin, Z.A. Mohd Ishak, Effect of chemical treatments on the mechanical, flow, and morphological properties of talc- and kaolinfilled polypropylene hybrid composites, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 110 (2008) 2770–2779.
- [183] A. Shakoor, N.L. Thomas, Talc as a nucleating agent and reinforcing filler in poly(lactic acid) composites, Polym. Eng. Sci. 54 (2014) 64–70.
- [184] G.X. Zou, Q.W. Jiao, X. Zhang, C.X. Zhao, J.C. Li, Crystallization behavior and morphology of poly(lactic acid) with a novel nucleating agent, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 132 (2015).
- [185] X. Shi, G. Zhang, T.V. Phuong, A. Lazzeri, Synergistic effects of nucleating agents and plasticizers on the crystallization behavior of Poly(lactic acid), Molecules 20 (2015) 1579–1593.
- [186] S. Bocchini, A. Frache, Comparative study of filler influence on polylactide photooxidation, Express Polym. Lett. 7 (2013) 431–442.
- [187] S. Joseph, E. Deenadayalan, P.A. Mahanwar, Studies on melt processable biocomposites of polylactic acid, J. Polym. Environ. 23 (2015) 321–333.
- [188] T.F. Cipriano, A.L.N. Da Silva, A.H.M. Da Fonseca, Thomé Da Silva, A.M.F. De Sousa, G.M. Da Silva, M.G. Rocha, Thermal, rheological and morphological properties of poly (lactic acid) (PLA) and talc composites, Polimeros 24 (2014) 276–282.
- [189] N. Petchwattana, S. Covavisaruch, S. Petthai, Influence of talc particle size and content on crystallization behavior, mechanical properties and morphology of poly(lactic acid), Polym. Bull. 71 (2014) 1947–1959.
- [190] Z. Refaa, M. Boutaous, F. Rousset, R. Fulchiron, M. Zinet, S. Xin, P. Bourgin, Crystallization kinetics of poly-(lactic acid) with and without talc: optical microscopy and calorimetric analysis, AIP Conference Proceedings 2014, pp. 342–346.
- [191] P. Russo, D. Acierno, A. Vignali, M. Lavorgna, Poly(lactic acid)-based systems filled with talc microparticles: thermal, structural, and morphological issues, Polym. Compos. 35 (2014) 1093–1103.

- [192] M. Nofar, Effects of nano-/micro-sized additives and the corresponding induced crystallinity on the extrusion foaming behavior of PLA using supercritical CO<sub>2</sub>, Mater. Des. 101 (2016) 24–34.
- [193] T. Tábi, A. Suplicz, T. Czigány, J.G. Kovács, Thermal and mechanical analysis of injection moulded poly(lactic acid) filled with poly(ethylene glycol) and talc, J. Therm. Anal. Calorim. 118 (2014) 1419–1430.
- [194] H. Li, M.A. Huneault, Effect of nucleation and plasticization on the crystallization of poly(lactic acid), Polymer 48 (2007) 6855–6866.
- [195] M. Nofar, W. Zhu, C.B. Park, J. Randall, Crystallization kinetics of linear and longchain-branched polylactide, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 50 (2011) 13789–13798.
- [196] S. Pilla, S.G. Kim, G.K. Auer, S. Gong, C.B. Park, Microcellular extrusion-foaming of polylactide with chain-extender, Polym. Eng. Sci. 49 (2009) 1653–1660.
- [197] H.W. Xiao, P. Li, X. Ren, T. Jiang, J.T. Yeh, Isothermal crystallization kinetics and crystal structure of poly(lactic acid): effect of triphenyl phosphate and talc, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 118 (2010) 3558–3569.
- [198] L. Yu, H. Liu, F. Xie, L. Chen, X. Li, Effect of annealing and orientation on microstructures and mechanical properties of polylactic acid, Polym. Eng. Sci. 48 (2008) 634–641.
- [199] A.C. Fowlks, R. Narayan, The effect of maleated polylactic acid (PLA) as an interfacial modifier in PLA-talc composites, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 118 (2010) 2810–2820.
- [200] M. Li, D. Hu, Y. Wang, C. Shen, Nonisothermal crystallization kinetics of poly(lactic acid) formulations comprising talc with poly(ethylene glycol), Polym. Eng. Sci. 50 (2010) 2298–2305.
- [201] Z. Refaa, M. Boutaous, S. Xin, P. Bourgin, Towards the Enhancement of the Crystallization Kinetics of a Bio-sourced and Biodegradable Polymer PLA (Poly (Lactic Acid)), Fluids Engineering Division (Publication) FEDSM, American Society of Mechanical Engineers, 2014.
- [202] A. Ameli, D. Jahani, M. Nofar, P.U. Jung, C.B. Park, Processing and characterization of solid and foamed injection-molded polylactide with talc, J. Cell. Plast. 49 (2013) 351–374.
- [203] C. Courgneau, V. Ducruet, L. Avérous, J. Grenet, S. Domenek, Nonisothermal crystallization kinetics of poly(lactide) - Effect of plasticizers and nucleating agent, Polym. Eng. Sci. 53 (2013) 1085–1098.
- [204] K.S. Kang, S.I. Lee, T.J. Lee, R. Narayan, B.Y. Shin, Effect of biobased and biodegradable nucleating agent on the isothermal crystallization of poly(lactic acid), Korean J. Chem. Eng. 25 (2008) 599–608.
- [205] Q.F. Shi, H.Y. Mou, L. Gao, J. Yang, W.H. Guo, Double-melting behavior of bamboo fiber/talc/poly (lactic acid) composites, J. Polym. Environ. 18 (2010) 567–575.
- [206] H. Xiao, L. Yang, X. Ren, T. Jiang, J.T. Yeh, Kinetics and crystal structure of poly(lactic acid) crystallized nonisothermally: effect of plasticizer and nucleating agent, Polym. Compos. 31 (2010) 2057–2068.
- [207] S.H. Kochesfahani, I. Talc, C. Abler, J. Crepin-Leblond, F. Joujfret, Maximizing Talc Benefits in Durable PLA Applications with Luzenac HAR, Annual Technical Conference—ANTEC, Conference Proceedings 2012, pp. 182–186.
- [208] C. Courgneau, S. Domenek, R. Lebossé, A. Guinault, L. Avérous, V. Ducruet, Effect of crystallization on barrier properties of formulated polylactide, Polym. Int. 61 (2012) 180–189.
- [209] X. Qian, M. Zhou, D. Xu, S. Xu, Y. Jin, Isothermal and non-isothermal crystallization behavior of poly(L-lactic acid) with nucleating agents, Adv. Mater. Res. (2011) 1299–1302.
- [210] G.Y. Tan, L.H. Zhong, X.P. Lan, X.M. Sun, Z.Y. Ou, A study on PHA/PLA/Talc ternary composites, Appl. Mech. Mater. (2014) 166–171.
- [211] J. Liu, Heat resistant, flame retardant polylactic acid compounds (WO2014113453 A1)(Google Patents) 2014.
- [212] S. Zhu, R.W. Avakian, Flame retardant polylactic acid compounds (US20150274966 A1)(Google Patents) 2015.
- [213] A. Hoekstra, G.G.J. Schennink, S. De Vos, Essentially biobased, thermoformable composition and containers formed thereof (US20140363598 A1)(Google Patents) 2014.
- [214] N. Li, X. Shi, G. Zhang, Z. Jing, J. Wang, Crystallization behavior of poly(lactic acid) stereocomplex, Gaofenzi Cailiao Kexue Yu Gongcheng/Polym. Mater. Sci. Eng. 30 (2014) 48–53.
- [215] A. Kasgoz, D. Akın, A.İ. Ayten, A. Durmus, Effect of different types of carbon fillers on mechanical and rheological properties of cyclic olefin copolymer (COC) composites, Compos. Part B 66 (2014) 126–135.
- [216] Z. Spitalsky, D. Tasis, K. Papagelis, C. Galiotis, Carbon nanotube-polymer composites: chemistry, processing, mechanical and electrical properties, Prog. Polym. Sci. 35 (2010) 357-401.
- [217] Z. Han, A. Fina, Thermal conductivity of carbon nanotubes and their polymer nanocomposites: a review, Prog. Polym. Sci. 36 (2011) 914–944.
- [218] G. Mittal, V. Dhand, K.Y. Rhee, S.-J. Park, W.R. Lee, A review on carbon nanotubes and graphene as fillers in reinforced polymer nanocomposites, J. Ind. Eng. Chem. 21 (2015) 11–25.
- [219] M. Rahmat, P. Hubert, Carbon nanotube-polymer interactions in nanocomposites: a review, Compos. Sci. Technol. 72 (2011) 72–84.
- [220] S. Frackowiak, M. Kozlowski, Influence of filler geometry on melt strength of poly(lactic acid) composites with different electrically conductive fillers, Key Eng. Mater. (2014) 449–452.
- [221] Z. Su, Q. Li, Y. Liu, G.-H. Hu, C. Wu, Multiple melting behavior of poly(lactic acid) filled with modified carbon black, J. Polym. Sci. B Polym. Phys. 47 (2009) 1971–1980.
- [222] X. Wang, Y. Zhuang, L. Dong, Study of carbon black-filled poly(butylene succinate)/ polylactide blend, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 126 (2012) 1876–1884.
- [223] D. Wu, Q. Lv, S. Feng, J. Chen, Y. Chen, Y. Qiu, X. Yao, Polylactide composite foams containing carbon nanotubes and carbon black: synergistic effect of filler on electrical conductivity, Carbon 95 (2015) 380–387.
- [224] D. Wu, L. Wu, W. Zhou, M. Zhang, T. Yang, Crystallization and biodegradation of polylactide/carbon nanotube composites, Polym. Eng. Sci. 50 (2010) 1721–1733.

- [225] H. Tsuji, Y. Kawashima, H. Takikawa, S. Tanaka, Poly(L-lactide)/nano-structured carbon composites: conductivity, thermal properties, crystallization, and biodegradation, Polymer 48 (2007) 4213–4225.
- [226] Z. Xu, Y. Niu, Z. Wang, H. Li, L. Yang, J. Qiu, H. Wang, Enhanced nucleation rate of polylactide in composites assisted by surface acid oxidized carbon nanotubes of different aspect ratios, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 3 (2011) 3744–3753.
- [227] T.D. Hapuarachchi, T. Peijs, Multiwalled carbon nanotubes and sepiolite nanoclays as flame retardants for polylactide and its natural fibre reinforced composites, Compos. A: Appl. Sci. Manuf. 41 (2010) 954–963.
- [228] D. Wu, L. Wu, W. Zhou, Y. Sun, M. Zhang, Relations between the aspect ratio of carbon nanotubes and the formation of percolation networks in biodegradable polylactide/carbon nanotube composites, J. Polym. Sci. B Polym. Phys. 48 (2010) 479–489.
- [229] S. Bourbigot, G. Fontaine, A. Gallos, S. Bellayer, Reactive extrusion of PLA and of PLA/carbon nanotubes nanocomposite: processing, characterization and flame retardancy, Polym. Adv. Technol. 22 (2011) 30–37.
- [230] S. Frąckowiak, M. Kozlowski, Shape specific electrically conductive fillers in poly(lactid acid) composites for strain sensing applications, Sens. Lett. 12 (2014) 1299–1302.
- [231] T. Villmow, P. Pötschke, S. Pegel, L. Häussler, B. Kretzschmar, Influence of twinscrew extrusion conditions on the dispersion of multi-walled carbon nanotubes in a poly(lactic acid) matrix, Polymer 49 (2008) 3500–3509.
- [232] D. Wu, L. Wu, M. Zhang, Y. Zhao, Viscoelasticity and thermal stability of polylactide composites with various functionalized carbon nanotubes, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 93 (2008) 1577–1584.
- [233] W. Song, Z. Zheng, W. Tang, X. Wang, A facile approach to covalently functionalized carbon nanotubes with biocompatible polymer, Polymer 48 (2007) 3658–3663.
- [234] V. Singh, D. Joung, L. Zhai, S. Das, S.I. Khondaker, S. Seal, Graphene based materials: Past, present and future, Prog. Mater. Sci. 56 (2011) 1178–1271.
- [235] K. Fukushima, M. Murariu, G. Camino, P. Dubois, Effect of expanded graphite/ layered-silicate clay on thermal, mechanical and fire retardant properties of poly(lactic acid), Polym. Degrad. Stab. 95 (2010) 1063–1076.
- [236] X. Li, Y. Xiao, A. Bergeret, M. Longerey, J. Che, Preparation of polylactide/graphene composites from liquid-phase exfoliated graphite sheets, Polym. Compos. 35 (2014) 396–403.
- [237] M. Murariu, A.L. Dechief, L. Bonnaud, Y. Paint, A. Gallos, G. Fontaine, S. Bourbigot, P. Dubois, The production and properties of polylactide composites filled with expanded graphite, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 95 (2010) 889–900.
- [238] P. Wei, S. Bocchini, G. Camino, Flame retardant and thermal behavior of polylactide/expandable graphite composites, Polim. Polym. 58 (2013) 361–364.
- [239] M. Żenkiewicz, J. Richert, P. Rytlewski, A. Richert, Comparative analysis of shungite and graphite effects on some properties of polylactide composites, Polym. Test. 30 (2011) 429–435.
- [240] H. Zhu, Q. Zhu, J. Li, K. Tao, L. Xue, Q. Yan, Synergistic effect between expandable graphite and ammonium polyphosphate on flame retarded polylactide, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 96 (2011) 183–189.
- [241] I.-H. Kim, Y.G. Jeong, Polylactide/exfoliated graphite nanocomposites with enhanced thermal stability, mechanical modulus, and electrical conductivity, J. Polym. Sci. B Polym. Phys. 48 (2010) 850–858.
- [242] D.G. Miloaga, H.A.A. Hosein, M.J. Rich, K. Kjoller, L.T. Drzal, Scanning probe thermal analysis of polylactic acid/exfoliated graphite nanoplatelet (xGnP™) nanocomposites, J. Biobased Mater. Bioenergy 2 (2008) 78–84.
- [243] D.D.L. Chung, Review Graphite, J. Mater. Sci. 37 (2002) 1475–1489.
- [244] S. Park, R.S. Ruoff, Chemical methods for the production of graphenes, Nat. Nanotechnol. 4 (2009) 217-224.
- [245] X.-Z. Tong, F. Song, M.-Q. Li, X.-L. Wang, I.-J. Chin, Y.-Z. Wang, Fabrication of graphene/polylactide nanocomposites with improved properties, Compos. Sci. Technol. 88 (2013) 33–38.
- [246] J.-Z. Xu, T. Chen, C.-L. Yang, Z.-M. Li, Y.-M. Mao, B.-Q. Zeng, B.S. Hsiao, Isothermal crystallization of poly(L-lactide) induced by graphene nanosheets and carbon nanotubes: a comparative study, Macromolecules 43 (2010) 5000–5008.
- [247] I. Armentano, M. Dottori, E. Fortunati, S. Mattioli, J.M. Kenny, Biodegradable polymer matrix nanocomposites for tissue engineering: a review, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 95 (2010) 2126–2146.
- [248] T. Kaito, A. Myoui, K. Takaoka, N. Saito, M. Nishikawa, N. Tamai, H. Ohgushi, H. Yoshikawa, Potentiation of the activity of bone morphogenetic protein-2 in bone regeneration by a PLA-PEG/hydroxyapatite composite, Biomaterials 26 (2005) 73–79.
- [249] S. Rakmae, Y. Ruksakulpiwat, W. Sutapun, N. Suppakarn, Effect of silane coupling agent treated bovine bone based carbonated hydroxyapatite on in vitro degradation behavior and bioactivity of PLA composites, Mater. Sci. Eng. C 32 (2012) 1428–1436.
- [250] A. Talal, K.E. Tanner, F.J. Hughes, Hydroxyapatite/polylactic acid (PLA-HA) films as covering for guided tissue regeneration membranes to obtain directional bioactive protein release, 8th World Biomaterials Congress 2008 2008, p. 708.
- [251] A. Talal, N. Waheed, M. Al-Masri, I.J. McKay, K.E. Tanner, F.J. Hughes, Absorption and release of protein from hydroxyapatite-polylactic acid (HA-PLA) membranes, J. Dent. 37 (2009) 820–826.
- [252] D.T.M. Thanh, P.T.T. Trang, H.T. Huong, P.T. Nam, N.T. Phuong, N.T.T. Trang, T. Hoang, T.D. Lam, J. Seo-Park, Fabrication of poly (lactic acid)/hydroxyapatite (PLA/HAp) porous nanocomposite for bone regeneration, Int. J. Nanotechnol. 12 (2015) 391–404.
- [253] D.S. Zhou, K.B. Zhao, Y. Li, F.Z. Cui, I.S. Lee, Repair of segmental defects with nanohydroxyapatite/collagen/PLA composite combined with mesenchymal stem cells, J. Bioact. Compat. Polym. 21 (2006) 373–384.
- [254] H. Tseng, Method of Making a Polymeric Compound Precursor by Coating (EP1388558 A1)(Google Patents) 2004.

- [255] R.L. Kronenthal, Compositions and Method for the Reduction of Post-operative Pain (US8603528 B2)(Google Patents) 2013.
- [256] J.J. Water, A. Bohr, J. Boetker, J. Aho, N. Sandler, H.M. Nielsen, J. Rantanen, Threedimensional printing of drug-eluting implants: preparation of an antimicrobial polylactide feedstock material, J. Pharm. Sci. 104 (2015) 1099–1107.
- [257] T. Furukawa, Y. Matsusue, T. Yasunaga, Y. Shikinami, M. Okuno, T. Nakamura, Biodegradation behavior of ultra-high-strength hydroxyapatite/poly (L-lactide) composite rods for internal fixation of bone fractures. Biomaterials 21 (2000) 889–898.
- [258] Y. Shikinami, Y. Matsusue, T. Nakamura, The complete process of bioresorption and bone replacement using devices made of forged composites of raw hydroxyapatite particles/poly L-lactide (F-u-HA/PLLA), Biomaterials 26 (2005) 5542–5551.
- [259] M. Šupová, Problem of hydroxyapatite dispersion in polymer matrices: a review, J. Mater. Sci. Mater. Med. 20 (2009) 1201–1213.
- [260] X. Qiu, Z. Hong, J. Hu, L. Chen, X. Chen, X. Jing, Hydroxyapatite surface modified by L-lactic acid and its subsequent grafting polymerization of L-lactide, Biomacromolecules 6 (2005) 1193–1199.
- [261] S.N. Nazhat, M. Kellomäki, P. Törmälä, K.E. Tanner, W. Bonfield, Dynamic mechanical characterization of biodegradable composites of hydroxyapatite and polylactides, J. Biomed. Mater. Res. 58 (2001) 335–343.
- [262] N.C. Bleach, K.E. Tanner, M. Kellomäki, P. Törmälä, Effect of filler type on the mechanical properties of self-reinforced polylactide-calcium phosphate composites, J. Mater. Sci. Mater. Med. 12 (2001) 911–915.
- [263] W. Cui, X. Li, S. Zhou, J. Weng, In situ growth of hydroxyapatite within electrospun poly(DL-lactide) fibers, J. Biomed. Mater. Res. Part A 82 (2007) 831–841.
- [264] S. Hasegawa, M. Neo, J. Tamura, S. Fujibayashi, M. Takemoto, Y. Shikinami, K. Okazaki, T. Nakamura, In vivo evaluation of a porous hydroxyapatite/poly-DL-lactide composite for bone tissue engineering, J. Biomed. Mater. Res. Part A 81 (2007) 930–938.
- [265] S. Hasegawa, J. Tamura, M. Neo, K. Goto, Y. Shikinami, M. Saito, M. Kita, T. Nakamura, In vivo evaluation of a porous hydroxyapatite/poly-DL-lactide composite for use as a bone substitute, J. Biomed. Mater. Res. Part A 75 (2005) 567–579.
- [266] N. Ignjatovic, E. Suljovrujic, J. Budinski-Simendic, I. Krakovsky, D. Uskokovic, Evaluation of hot-pressed hydroxyapatite/poly-L-lactide composite biomaterial characteristics, J. Biomed. Mater. Res. Part B 71 (2004) 284–294.
- [267] N. Ignjatović, S. Tomić, M. Dakić, M. Miljković, M. Plavšić, D. Uskoković, Synthesis and properties of hydroxyapatite/poly-L-lactide composite biomaterials, Biomaterials 20 (1999) 809–816.
- [268] J. Ren, P. Zhao, T. Ren, S. Gu, K. Pan, Poly (D,L-lactide)/nano-hydroxyapatite composite scaffolds for bone tissue engineering and biocompatibility evaluation, J. Mater. Sci. Mater. Med. 19 (2008) 1075–1082.
- [269] N. Ignjatovic, D. Uskokovic, Synthesis and application of hydroxyapatite/ polylactide composite biomaterial, Appl. Surf. Sci. 238 (2004) 314–319.
- [270] N. Cültekin, F. Tihminlioğlu, R. Çiftçioğlu, M. Çiftçioğlu, Ş. Harsa, Preparation and characterization of polyLactide-hydroxyapatite biocomposites, Key Eng. Mater. (2004) 1953–1956.
- [271] S.M. Zhang, J. Liu, W. Zhou, L. Cheng, X.D. Guo, Interfacial fabrication and property of hydroxyapatite/polylactide resorbable bone fixation composites, Curr. Appl. Phys. 5 (2005) 516–518.
- [272] J.P. Nuutinen, C. Clerc, P. Törmälä, Mechanical properties and in vitro degradation of self-reinforced radiopaque bioresorbable polylactide fibres, J. Biomater. Sci. Polym. Ed. 14 (2003) 665–676.
- [273] T. Välimaa, P. Törmälä, Surgical Implant (US6524345 B1)(Google Patents) 2003.
- [274] T. Lämsä, H. Jin, J. Mikkonen, J. Laukkarinen, J. Sand, I. Nordback, Biocompatibility of a new bioabsorbable radiopaque stent material (BaSO<sub>4</sub> containing poly-L,Dlactide) in the rat pancreas, Pancreatology 6 (2006) 301–305.
- [275] J. Yang, C. Wang, K. Shao, G. Ding, Y. Tao, J. Zhu, Morphologies, mechanical properties and thermal stability of poly(lactic acid) toughened by precipitated barium sulfate, Russ. J. Phys. Chem. 89 (2015) 2092–2096.
- [276] H.S. Kim, B.H. Park, J.H. Choi, J.S. Yoon, Mechanical properties and thermal stability of poly(L-lactide)/calcium carbonate composites, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 109 (2008) 3087–3092.
- [277] J. Abert, A. Amella, S. Weigelt, H. Fischer, Degradation and swelling issues of poly-(D,L-lactide)/β-tricalcium phosphate/calcium carbonate composites for bone replacement, J. Mech. Behav. Biomed. Mater. 54 (2016) 82–92.
- [278] C. Schiller, M. Epple, Carbonated calcium phosphates are suitable pH-stabilising fillers for biodegradable polyesters, Biomaterials 24 (2003) 2037–2043.
- [279] C. Schiller, C. Rasche, M. Wehmöller, F. Beckmann, H. Eufinger, M. Epple, S. Weihe, Geometrically structured implants for cranial reconstruction made of biodegradable polyesters and calcium phosphate/calcium carbonate, Biomaterials 25 (2004) 1239–1247.
- [280] S. Sinha Ray, K. Yamada, M. Okamoto, K. Ueda, Polylactide-layered silicate nanocomposite: a novel biodegradable material, Nano Lett. 2 (2002) 1093–1096.
- [281] S. Sinha Ray, K. Yamada, M. Okamoto, A. Ogami, K. Ueda, New polylactide/layered silicate nanocomposites. 3. High-performance biodegradable materials, Chem. Mater. 15 (2003) 1456–1465.
- [282] P. Maiti, K. Yamada, M. Okamoto, K. Ueda, K. Okamoto, New polylactide/layered silicate nanocomposites: role of organoclays, Chem. Mater. 14 (2002) 4654–4661.
- [283] V. Ojijo, S. Sinha Ray, R. Sadiku, Concurrent enhancement of multiple properties in reactively processed nanocomposites of polylactide/poly[(butylene succinate)-co-adipate] blend and organoclay, Macromol. Mater. Eng. 299 (2014) 596–608.
- [284] D.H.S. Souza, C.T. Andrade, M.L. Dias, Isothermal crystallization kinetics of poly(lactic acid)/synthetic mica nanocomposites, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 131 (2014) (n/a-n/a).
- [285] M. Funabashi, Y. Inuzuka, M. Kunioka, Poly(lactic acid) composites directly molded from lactide and particle fillers, Key Eng. Mater. (2007) 1157–1160.

- [286] J. Matusik, E. Stodolak, K. Bahranowski, Synthesis of polylactide/clay composites using structurally different kaolinites and kaolinite nanotubes, Appl. Clay Sci. 51 (2011) 102–109.
- [287] S. Ouchiar, G. Stoclet, C. Cabaret, V. Gloaguen, Influence of the filler nature on the crystalline structure of polylactide-based nanocomposites: new insights into the nucleating effect, Macromolecules 49 (2016) 2782–2790.
- [288] E.A. Segura González, D. Olmos, G. González-Gaitano, B. Orgaz, J. González-Benito, Effect of kaolin nanofiller and processing conditions on the structure, morphology, and biofilm development of polylactic acid, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 132 (2015) n/a.
- [289] A. Fernández, E. Soriano, P. Hernández-Muñoz, R. Gavara, Migration of antimicrobial silver from composites of polylactide with silver zeolites, J. Food Sci. 75 (2010) E186–E193.
- [290] I.E. Yuzay, R. Auras, S. Selke, Poly(lactic acid) and zeolite composites prepared by melt processing: Morphological and physical-mechanical properties, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 115 (2010) 2262–2270.
- [291] Y.-h. Hao, Z. Huang, J.-w. Wang, X.-y. Yang, X.-y. Fan, Y.-i. Li, Y.-w. Peng, Improved thermal stability of poly (L-lactide) with the incorporation of zeolite ZSM-5, Polym. Test. 49 (2016) 46–56.
- [292] R. Auras, S. Selke, I.E. Yuzay, Poly(Lactic Acid) and Zeolite Composites and Method of Manufacturing the Same (US20100236969 A1)Google Patents 2010.
- [293] A. Gregorova, M. Machovsky, R. Wimmer, Viscoelastic properties of mineral-filled poly(lactic acid) composites, Int. J. Polym. Sci. 2012 (2012) 6.
- [294] L. Xu, Z.C. Xiong, D. Yang, L.F. Zhang, J. Chang, C.D. Xiong, Preparation and in vitro degradation of novel bioactive polylactide/wollastonite scaffolds, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 114 (2009) 3396–3406.
- [295] L. Xu, R. Sun, L.F. Zhang, D.J. Yang, Y.F. Tan, C.D. Xiong, Studies on poly(D, L-lactic acid)/wollastonite composites as a biomaterial, Iran. Polym. J. (Engl. Ed.) 17 (2008) 407–418.
- [296] K. Das, S. Sinha Ray, S. Chapple, J. Wesley-Smith, Mechanical, Thermal, and Fire Properties of Biodegradable Polylactide/Boehmite Alumina Composites, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 52 (2013) 6083–6091.
- [297] S.C. Agwuncha, S.S. Ray, J. Jayaramudu, C. Khoathane, R. Sadiku, Influence of boehmite nanoparticle loading on the mechanical, thermal, and rheological properties of biodegradable polylactide/poly(ε-caprolactone) blends, Macromol. Mater. Eng. 300 (2015) 31–47.
- [298] M. Murariu, L. Bonnaud, P. Yoann, G. Fontaine, S. Bourbigot, P. Dubois, New trends in polylactide (PLA)-based materials: "Green" PLA-calcium sulfate (nano)composites tailored with flame retardant properties, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 95 (2010) 374–381.
- [299] P. Kiliaris, C.D. Papaspyrides, Polymer/layered silicate (clay) nanocomposites: an overview of flame retardancy, Prog. Polym. Sci. 35 (2010) 902–958.
- [300] K.-C. Cheng, C.-B. Yu, W. Guo, S.-F. Wang, T.-H. Chuang, Y.-H. Lin, Thermal properties and flammability of polylactide nanocomposites with aluminum trihydrate and organoclay, Carbohydr. Polym. 87 (2012) 1119–1123.
- [301] H. Nishida, Y. Fan, T. Mori, N. Oyagi, Y. Shirai, T. Endo, Feedstock recycling of flameresisting poly(lactic acid)/aluminum hydroxide composite to L,L-lactide, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 44 (2005) 1433–1437.
- [302] J. Zhan, L. Song, S. Nie, Y. Hu, Combustion properties and thermal degradation behavior of polylactide with an effective intumescent flame retardant, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 94 (2009) 291–296.
- [303] L. Song, S. Xuan, X. Wang, Y. Hu, Flame retardancy and thermal degradation behaviors of phosphate in combination with POSS in polylactide composites, Thermochim. Acta 527 (2012) 1–7.
- [304] A. Gallos, G. Fontaine, S. Bourbigot, Reactive extrusion of intumescent stereocomplexed poly-L,D-lactide: characterization and reaction to fire, Polym. Adv. Technol. 24 (2013) 130–133.
- [305] K. Kimura, Y. Horikoshi, Bio-based polymers, Fujitsu Sci. Tech. J. 41 (2005) 173-180.
- [306] T. Yanagisawa, Y. Kiuchi, M. Iji, Enhanced flame retardancy of polylactic acid with aluminum tri-hydroxide and phenolic resins, Kobunshi Ronbunshu 66 (2009) 49–54.
- [307] L. Shumao, R. Jie, Y. Hua, Y. Tao, Y. Weizhong, Influence of ammonium polyphosphate on the flame retardancy and mechanical properties of ramie fiber-reinforced poly(lactic acid) biocomposites, Polym. Int. 59 (2010) 242–248.
- [308] Y. Fan, H. Nishida, T. Mori, Y. Shirai, T. Endo, Thermal degradation of poly(Llactide): effect of alkali earth metal oxides for selective L,L-lactide formation, Polymer 45 (2004) 1197–1205.
- [309] C. Gao, J. Gao, X. You, S. Huo, X. Li, Y. Zhang, W. Zhang, Fabrication of calcium sulfate/PLLA composite for bone repair, J. Biomed. Mater. Res. Part A 73A (2005) 244–253.
- [310] B.K.B. Tay, V.V. Patel, D.S. Bradford, Calcium sulfate- and calcium phosphate-based bone substitutes: mimicry of the mineral phase of bone, Orthop. Clin. N. Am. 30 (1999) 615–623.
- [311] J.L. Ricci, H. Alexander, B. Hollander, Polymer Containing Calcium Sulfate Particles for Bone Augmentation (US7863352 B2)Google Patents 2011.
- [312] M.V. Thomas, D.A. Puleo, M. Al-Sabbagh, Calcium sulfate: a review, J. Long Term Eff. Med. Implants 15 (2005) 599–607.
- [313] J.J. Cooper, Biodegradable Implant Materials (WO2003059409 A2)Google Patents 2003.
- [314] J. Ricci, H. Alexander, B. Hollander, I. Kozak, Surgical implant system, article and kitGoogle Patents 2001.
- [315] J.J. Cooper, Biodegradable Implant Materials (WO2003059409 A3)Google Patents 2003.
- [316] M. Murariu, A. Da Silva Ferreira, P. Degée, M. Alexandre, P. Dubois, Polylactide compositions. Part 1: Effect of filler content and size on mechanical properties of PLA/ calcium sulfate composites, Polymer 48 (2007) 2613–2618.
- [317] M. Gardette, S. Thérias, J.L. Gardette, M. Murariu, P. Dubois, Photooxidation of polylactide/calcium sulphate composites, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 96 (2011) 616–623.

- [318] M. Pluta, M. Murariu, M. Alexandre, A. Galeski, P. Dubois, Polylactide compositions. The influence of ageing on the structure, thermal and viscoelastic properties of PLA/calcium sulfate composites, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 93 (2008) 925–931.
- [319] M. Murariu, A. Ferreira, E. Duquesne, L. Bonnaud, P. Dubois, Polylactide (PLA) and highly filled PLA-calcium sulfate composites with improved impact properties, Macromol. Symp. 272 (2008) 1–12.
- [320] M. Murariu, A. Da Silva Ferreira, Y. Paint, E. Duquesne, L. Bonnaud, P. Dubois, Pathways in preparation of polylactide (PLA) - based composites filled with calcium sulfate issued from lactic acid production process, MoDeSt 2008 (Modification, Degradation and Stabilization of Polymers), Liège, Belgium, 7-11.09.2008, 2008.
- [321] G. Gorrasi, V. Vittoria, M. Murariu, A.D.S. Ferreira, M. Alexandre, P. Dubois, Effect of filler content and size on transport properties of water vapor in PLA/calcium sulfate composites, Biomacromolecules 9 (2008) 984–990.
- [322] S. Mecking, Nature or petrochemistry?—biologically degradable materials, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 43 (2004) 1078–1085.
- [323] M.J. Sobkowicz, J.L. Feaver, J.R. Dorgan, Clean and green bioplastic composites: comparison of calcium sulfate and carbon nanospheres in polylactide composites, Clean: Soil, Air, Water 36 (2008) 706–713.
- [324] N.B. Singh, B. Middendorf, Calcium sulphate hemihydrate hydration leading to gypsum crystallization, Prog. Cryst. Growth Charact. Mater. 53 (2007) 57–77.
- [325] M. Murariu, A. Ferreira, M. Pluta, M. Alexandre, P. Dubois, Biodegradable polylactide (PLA) – anhydrous calcium sulphate composites: Preparation and key-properties, Polymer Blends- 9th European Symposium, Palermo, Italy, 09-12.09.2007, 2007.
- [326] M. Murariu, A. Da Silva Ferreira, M. Pluta, L. Bonnaud, M. Alexandre, P. Dubois, Polylactide (PLA)–CaSO<sub>4</sub> composites toughened with low molecular weight and polymeric ester-like plasticizers and related performances, Eur. Polym. J. 44 (2008) 3842–3852.
- [327] M. Pluta, M. Murariu, A. Da Silva Ferreira, M. Alexandre, A. Galeski, P. Dubois, Polylactide compositions. II. Correlation between morphology and main properties of PLA/calcium sulfate composites, J. Polym. Sci. B Polym. Phys. 45 (2007) 2770–2780.
- [328] W.C.J. Zuiderduin, C. Westzaan, J. Huétink, R.J. Gaymans, Toughening of polypropylene with calcium carbonate particles, Polymer 44 (2003) 261–275.
- [329] R.N. Rothon, Mineral fillers in thermoplastics: filler manufacture and characterisation, in: J. Jancar, E. Fekete, P.R. Hornsby, J. Jancar, B. Pukánszky, R.N. Rothon (Eds.), Mineral Fillers in Thermoplastics I, Springer, Berlin Heidelberg 1999, pp. 67–107.
- [330] L. Castillo, N. Capiati, S. Barbosa, Mechanical properties of polypropylene/talc composites: Role of the mineral morphology and particle surface modification, Polypropylene: Synthesis, Applications and Environmental Concerns 2013, pp. 145–160.
- [331] M.Z. Rong, M.Q. Zhang, W.H. Ruan, Surface modification of nanoscale fillers for improving properties of polymer nanocomposites: a review, Mater. Sci. Technol. 22 (2006) 787–796.
- [332] J. Móczó, B. Pukánszky, Polymer micro and nanocomposites: structure, interactions, properties, J. Ind. Eng. Chem. 14 (2008) 535–563.
- [333] M. Murariu, A. Da Silva Ferreira, L. Bonnaud, P. Dubois, Calcium sulfate as highperformance filler for polylactide (PLA) or how to recycle gypsum as by-product of lactic acid fermentation process, Compos. Interfaces 16 (2009) 65–84.
- [334] J.M.K. Molnar, M. Murariu, Ph. Dubois, B. Pukanszky, Factors affecting the properties of PLA/CaSO<sub>4</sub> composites: homogeneity and interactions, Express Polym Lett 3 (2009) 49–61.
- [335] P.R. Gruber, J.J. Kolstad, C.M. Ryan, R.S.E. Conn, E.S. Hall, Melt-stable Lactide Polymer Nonwoven Fabric and Process for Manufacture Thereof (US6355772 B1)Goo-Google Patents 2002.
- [336] M. Murariu, A. Da Silva Ferreira, M. Alexandre, P. Dubois, Polylactide (PLA) designed with desired end-use properties: 1. PLA compositions with low molecular weight ester-like plasticizers and related performances, Polym. Adv. Technol. 19 (2008) 636–646.
- [337] T. Mekonnen, P. Mussone, H. Khalil, D. Bressler, Progress in bio-based plastics and plasticizing modifications, J. Mater. Chem. A 1 (2013) 13379–13398.
- [338] R.G. Sinclair, Biodegradable packaging thermoplastics from lactides (US5180765 A)Google Patents 1993.
- [339] N. Burgos, V.P. Martino, A. Jiménez, Characterization and ageing study of poly(lactic acid) films plasticized with oligomeric lactic acid, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 98 (2013) 651–658.
- [340] N. Burgos, D. Tolaguera, S. Fiori, A. Jiménez, Synthesis and characterization of lactic acid oligomers: evaluation of performance as poly(lactic acid) plasticizers, J. Polym. Environ. 22 (2014) 227–235.
- [341] S.R. Andersson, M. Hakkarainen, A.-C. Albertsson, Tuning the polylactide hydrolysis rate by plasticizer architecture and hydrophilicity without introducing new migrants, Biomacromolecules 11 (2010) 3617–3623.
- [342] N. Ljungberg, T. Andersson, B. Wesslén, Film extrusion and film weldability of poly(lactic acid) plasticized with triacetine and tributyl citrate, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 88 (2003) 3239–3247.
- [343] N. Ljungberg, B. Wesslén, Preparation and properties of plasticized poly(lactic acid) films, Biomacromolecules 6 (2005) 1789–1796.
- [344] N. Ljungberg, B. Wesslén, Tributyl citrate oligomers as plasticizers for poly (lactic acid): thermo-mechanical film properties and aging, Polymer 44 (2003) 7679–7688.
- [345] A. Ruellan, A. Guinault, C. Sollogoub, V. Ducruet, S. Domenek, Solubility factors as screening tools of biodegradable toughening agents of polylactide, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 132 (2015).
- [346] Y. Lemmouchi, M. Murariu, A.M.D. Santos, A.J. Amass, E. Schacht, P. Dubois, Plasticization of poly(lactide) with blends of tributyl citrate and low molecular weight poly(d,l-lactide)-b-poly(ethylene glycol) copolymers, Eur. Polym. J. 45 (2009) 2839–2848.

- [347] R. Wang, C. Wan, S. Wang, Y. Zhang, Morphology, mechanical properties, and durability of poly(lactic acid) plasticized with Di(isononyl) cyclohexane-1,2dicarboxylate, Polym. Eng. Sci. 49 (2009) 2414–2420.
- [348] C. Thellen, C. Orroth, D. Froio, D. Ziegler, J. Lucciarini, R. Farrell, N.A. D'Souza, J.A. Ratto, Influence of montmorillonite layered silicate on plasticized poly(L-lactide) blown films, Polymer 46 (2005) 11716–11727.
- [349] F. Hassouna, J.-M. Raquez, F. Addiego, P. Dubois, V. Toniazzo, D. Ruch, New approach on the development of plasticized polylactide (PLA): Grafting of poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG) via reactive extrusion, Eur. Polym. J. 47 (2011) 2134–2144.
- [350] M.-A. Paul, M. Alexandre, P. Degée, C. Henrist, A. Rulmont, P. Dubois, New nanocomposite materials based on plasticized poly(L-lactide) and organo-modified montmorillonites: thermal and morphological study, Polymer 44 (2003) 443–450.
- [351] M. Pluta, Morphology and properties of polylactide modified by thermal treatment, filling with layered silicates and plasticization, Polymer 45 (2004) 8239–8251.
- [352] Y. Hu, Y.S. Hu, V. Topolkaraev, A. Hiltner, E. Baer, Crystallization and phase separation in blends of high stereoregular poly(lactide) with poly(ethylene glycol), Polymer 44 (2003) 5681–5689.
- [353] F.J. Li, L.C. Tan, S.D. Zhang, B. Zhu, Compatibility, steady and dynamic rheological behaviors of polylactide/poly(ethylene glycol) blends, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 133 (2016).
- [354] B.W. Chieng, N.A. Ibrahim, W.M.Z.W. Yunus, M.Z. Hussein, Plasticized poly(lactic acid) with low molecular weight poly(ethylene glycol): Mechanical, thermal, and morphology properties, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 130 (2013) 4576–4580.
- [355] E. Piorkowska, Z. Kulinski, A. Galeski, R. Masirek, Plasticization of semicrystalline poly(L-lactide) with poly(propylene glycol), Polymer 47 (2006) 7178–7188.
- [356] M. Pluta, E. Piorkowska, Tough crystalline blends of polylactide with block copolymers of ethylene glycol and propylene glycol, Polym. Test. 46 (2015) 79–87.
- [357] Z. Kulinski, E. Piorkowska, K. Gadzinowska, M. Stasiak, Plasticization of Poly(Llactide) with Poly(propylene glycol), Biomacromolecules 7 (2006) 2128–2135.
- [358] V. Martino, R. Ruseckaite, A. Jiménez, Thermal and mechanical characterization of plasticized poly (L-lactide-co-D,L-lactide) films for food packaging, J. Therm. Anal. Calorim, 86 (2006) 707–712.
- [359] H. Liang, Y. Hao, S. Liu, H. Zhang, Y. Li, L. Dong, Thermal, rheological, and mechanical properties of polylactide/ poly(diethylene glycol adipate), Polym. Bull. 70 (2013) 3487–3500.
- [360] V.P. Martino, A. Jiménez, R.A. Ruseckaite, Processing and characterization of poly(lactic acid) films plasticized with commercial adipates, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 112 (2009) 2010–2018.
- [361] J. Odent, J.-M. Raquez, P. Dubois, Highly toughened polylactide-based materials through melt-blending techniques, Biodegradable Polyesters, Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, 2015 235–274.
- [362] R.L. Yu, L.S. Zhang, Y.H. Feng, R.Y. Zhang, J. Zhu, Improvement in toughness of polylactide by melt blending with bio-based poly(ester)urethane, Chin. J. Polym. Sci. (Engl. Ed.) 32 (2014) 1099–1110.
- [363] Y. Li, H. Shimizu, Toughening of polylactide by melt blending with a biodegradable poly(ether)urethane elastomer, Macromol. Biosci. 7 (2007) 921–928.
- [364] E.A. Flexman, J. Uradnisheck, Toughened Poly(lactic acid) Compositions (US7381772 B2)Google Patents 2008.
- [365] F.J. Li, S.D. Zhang, J.Z. Liang, J.Z. Wang, Effect of polyethylene glycol on the crystallization and impact properties of polylactide-based blends, Polym. Adv. Technol. 26 (2015) 465–475.
- [366] H. Fang, F. Jiang, Q. Wu, Y. Ding, Z. Wang, Supertough polylactide materials prepared through in situ reactive blending with PEG-based diacrylate monomer, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 6 (2014) 13552–13563.
- [367] G. Kfoury, F. Hassouna, J.M. Raquez, V. Toniazzo, D. Ruch, P. Dubois, Tunable and durable toughening of polylactide materials via reactive extrusion, Macromol. Mater. Eng. 299 (2014) 583–595.
- [368] S. Sun, M. Zhang, H. Zhang, X. Zhang, Polylactide toughening with epoxyfunctionalized grafted acrylonitrile-butadiene-styrene particles, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 122 (2011) 2992–2999.
- [369] C. Zhang, C. Man, Y. Pan, W. Wang, L. Jiang, Y. Dan, Toughening of polylactide with natural rubber grafted with poly(butyl acrylate), Polym. Int. 60 (2011) 1548–1555.
- [370] H. Liu, J. Zhang, Research progress in toughening modification of poly(lactic acid), J. Polym, Sci. B Polym. Phys. 49 (2011) 1051–1083.
- [371] M.L. Robertson, J.M. Paxton, M.A. Hillmyer, Tough blends of polylactide and castor oil, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 3 (2011) 3402–3410.
- [372] K.S. Anderson, S.H. Lim, M.A. Hillmyer, Toughening of polylactide by melt blending with linear low-density polyethylene, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 89 (2003) 3757–3768.
- [373] L. Jiang, J. Zhang, M.P. Wolcott, Comparison of polylactide/nano-sized calcium carbonate and polylactide/montmorillonite composites: reinforcing effects and toughening mechanisms, Polymer 48 (2007) 7632–7644.
- [374] F. Jing, M.A. Hillmyer, A bifunctional monomer derived from lactide for toughening polylactide, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 130 (2008) 13826–13827.
- [375] Y. Yuan, E. Ruckenstein, Polyurethane toughened polylactide, Polym. Bull. 40 (1998) 485–490.
- [376] V. Ojijo, S.S. Ray, Super toughened biodegradable polylactide blends with nonlinear copolymer interfacial architecture obtained via facile in-situ reactive compatibilization, Polymer 80 (2015) 1–17.
- [377] M. Pluta, M. Murariu, A.-L. Dechief, L. Bonnaud, A. Galeski, P. Dubois, Impactmodified polylactide-calcium sulfate composites: structure and properties, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 125 (2012) 4302–4315.

- [378] C. Choochottiros, I.J. Chin, Potential transparent PLA impact modifiers based on PMMA copolymers, Eur. Polym. J. 49 (2013) 957–966.
- [379] K.A. Afrifah, L.M. Matuana, Impact modification of polylactide with a biodegradable ethylene/acrylate copolymer, Macromol. Mater. Eng. 295 (2010) 802–811.
- [380] J. Odent, J.M. Raquez, E. Duquesne, P. Dubois, Random aliphatic copolyesters as new biodegradable impact modifiers for polylactide materials, Eur. Polym. J. 48 (2012) 331–340.
- [381] X. Song, Y. Chen, Y. Xu, C. Wang, Study on tough blends of polylactide and acrylic impact modifier, Bioresources 9 (2014) 1939–1952.
- [382] H. Zhang, H. Liang, J. Bian, Y. Hao, L. Han, X. Wang, G. Zhang, S. Liu, L. Dong, Influence of acrylic impact modifier on plasticized polylactide blown films, Polym. Int. 63 (2014) 1076–1084.
- [383] H. Zhang, N. Liu, X. Ran, C. Han, L. Han, Y. Zhuang, L. Dong, Toughening of polylactide by melt blending with methyl methacrylate- butadiene-styrene copolymer, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 125 (2012) E550–E561.
- [384] H. Balakrishnan, I. Masoumi, A.A. Yussuf, M. Imran, A. Hassan, M.U. Wahit, Ethylene copolymer toughened polylactic acid nanocomposites, Polym. Plast. Technol. Eng. 51 (2012) 19–27.
- [385] Anonymous, DuPont<sup>™</sup> Biomax<sup>®</sup> Strong 100, Product Data Sheet, ver. 08/25/2014 (http://www.dupont.com/content/dam/dupont/products-and-services/packaging-materials-and-solutions/packaging-materials-and-solutions-landing/documents/biomax\_strong\_100.pdf).
- [386] N. Likittanaprasong, M. Seadan, S. Suttiruengwong, Impact Property Enhancement of Poly (Lactic acid) with Different Flexible Copolymers 2015 Global Conference on Polymer and Composite Materials (PCM 2015), Materials Science and Engineering 87 (2015) IOP Conference Series.
- [387] S. Solarski, M. Ferreira, E. Devaux, G. Fontaine, P. Bachelet, S. Bourbigot, R. Delobel, P. Coszach, M. Murariu, A. Da Silva Ferreira, M. Alexandre, P. Degee, P. Dubois, Designing polylactide/clay nanocomposites for textile applications: effect of processing conditions, spinning, and characterization, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 109 (2008) 841–851.
- [388] S. Solarski, F. Mahjoubi, M. Ferreira, E. Devaux, P. Bachelet, S. Bourbigot, R. Delobel, P. Coszach, M. Murariu, A. Da silva Ferreira, M. Alexandre, P. Degee, P. Dubois, (Plasticized) Polylactide/clay nanocomposite textile: thermal, mechanical, shrinkage and fire properties, J. Mater. Sci. 42 (2007) 5105–5117.
- [389] S. Bourbigot, G. Fontaine, S. Duquesne, R. Delobel, PLA nanocomposites: quantification of clay nanodispersion and reaction to fire, Int. J. Nanotechnol. 5 (2008) 683–692.
- [390] G. Fontaine, S. Bourbigot, Intumescent polylactide: a nonflammable material, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 113 (2009) 3860–3865.
- [391] P. Wei, S. Bocchini, G. Camino, Nanocomposites combustion peculiarities. A case history: polylactide-clays, Eur. Polym. J. 49 (2013) 932–939.
- [392] A. González, A. Dasari, B. Herrero, E. Plancher, J. Santarén, A. Esteban, S.-H. Lim, Fire retardancy behavior of PLA based nanocomposites, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 97 (2012) 248–256.
- [393] Y. Hu, P. Xu, H. Gui, X. Wang, Y. Ding, Effect of imidazolium phosphate and multiwalled carbon nanotubes on thermal stability and flame retardancy of polylactide, Compos. A: Appl. Sci. Manuf. 77 (2015) 147–153.
- [394] S. Bourbigot, G. Fontaine, A. Gallos, C. Gérard, S. Bellayer, Functionalized-carbon multiwall nanotube as flame retardant for polylactic acid, Fire and Polymers V, American Chemical Society, 2009 25–34.
- [395] D.-Y. Wang, A. Leuteritz, Y.-Z. Wang, U. Wagenknecht, G. Heinrich, Preparation and burning behaviors of flame retarding biodegradable poly(lactic acid) nanocomposite based on zinc aluminum layered double hydroxide, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 95 (2010) 2474–2480.
- [396] N.A. Isitman, M. Dogan, E. Bayramli, C. Kaynak, The role of nanoparticle geometry in flame retardancy of polylactide nanocomposites containing aluminium phosphinate, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 97 (2012) 1285–1296.
- [397] P. Dubois, M. Murariu, M. Alexandre, P. Degee, S. Bourbigot, R. Delobel, G. Fontaine, E. Devaux, Polylactide-based Compositions (US20100184894 A1)Google Patents 2010.
- [398] J.W. Gilman, Flammability and thermal stability studies of polymer layered-silicate (clay) nanocomposites, Appl. Clay Sci. 15 (1999) 31–49.
- [399] M. Zanetti, G. Camino, R. Mülhaupt, Combustion behaviour of EVA/fluorohectorite nanocomposites, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 74 (2001) 413–417.
- [400] P. Dubois, M. Murariu, PLA nanocomposites tailored with specific end-use properties, Bioplast. Mag. 7 (2012) 46–49.
- [401] M. Murariu, L. Bonnaud, A. Gallos, G. Fontaine, C. Campagne, E. Devaux, S. Bourbigot, P. Dubois, Going "green" in engineering applications: PLA CaSO<sub>4</sub> composites designed with flame retardant properties, FRPM 2013 (14th European Meeting on Fire Retardancy and Protection of Materials), Lille, France, 30.06-04.07.2013, 2013.
- [402] F. Laoutid, L. Bonnaud, M. Alexandre, J.M. Lopez-Cuesta, P. Dubois, New prospects in flame retardant polymer materials: From fundamentals to nanocomposites, Mater. Sci. Eng. R. Rep. 63 (2009) 100–125.
- [403] B. Imre, G. Keledi, K. Renner, J. Móczó, M. Murariu, P. Dubois, B. Pukánszky, Adhesion and micromechanical deformation processes in PLA/CaSO<sub>4</sub> composites, Carbohydr. Polym. 89 (2012) 759–767.